Spec Version: August 31, 2023

Question Version from GRC: July 21, 2023

# 2023 Ohio Medicaid Assessment Survey (OMAS)

# Adult and Child CAWI English Instrument Specifications

Final for Fielding Accessibility Testing Completed

Prepared for

Ohio Colleges of Medicine Government Resource Center Attn: Timothy R. Sahr 157 Pressey Hall Columbus, OH 43210

Telephone: (614) 366-3175 E-mail: timothy.sahr@osumc.edu

#### **Table of Contents**

ACCESSIBILITY PROGRAMMING/DESIGN NOTES	6
INTRODUCTION AND SCREENER	8
Screening and Proxy Questions	
SECTION A: CURRENT INSURANCE STATUS	47
SECTION B: INSURED	49
Insurance Type	49
Previous Coverage (Medicaid)	60
SECTION C: UNINSURED	65
SECTION D: HEALTH STATUS	69
General Health	
Pregnancy Status	
Chronic Conditions	
Mental HealthLoneliness/Isolation	
Depression/Anxiety	
Substance Use	
SECTION E: SOURCES OF CARE, UTILIZATION, AND UNMET NEEDS	
Usual Source of Care	
Health Care Utilization	
Vaccines	124
Unmet Care Needs	
Financial Stress	143
SECTION F: EMPLOYMENT STATUS	157
Employer Sponsored Insurance	166
Not Working	169
SECTION G: ADULT DEMOGRAPHICS AND FAMILY INCOME	174
DEMOGRAPHICS	174
Weight and Height	180
Family Income	
SECTION I: CHILD SCREENING QUESTIONS	191
SECTION J: CHILD INSURED	199
Insurance Type	200
Previous Coverage (Medicaid)	
SECTION K: CHILD UNINSURED	211
SECTION L: CHILD HEALTH STATUS	212
General Health	212
SECTION M: CHILD SOURCES OF CARE & LITHIZATION OF SERVICES	222

222
224
227
229
230
231
236
243
252
256
<b>256</b>

#### **PROGRAMMER NOTES**

- We need this text in small print on the bottom of each screen:
   If you have concerns or have been harmed by this study, you may contact Ohio State/RTI International, at 1-833-947-2577
- For CATI, responses of "Don't know" and "Prefer not to answer" should be treated as missing in the logic.
- There should be one question per screen unless otherwise noted.
- Log-in IDs should be 6-digits, should be a random unique combination of letters and numbers, should not contain any vowels, should be in all caps, should not contain any letters/numbers that could be misread (i.e., no A, E, I, O, U, S, L, O, 5)
- No question should be mandatory unless otherwise noted.
- Mandatory/Required questions should use a red asterisk to indicate they are required.
- Each section and some subsections should have a start and end time stamp, here are the locations for the start and end times for each requested timestamp:

	Start Time Location	End Time Location
1	INTRO	S14a
2	A1	C4
3	D30	CNCR
4	MTL_HEALTH	PRESC_4
5	F67	VAC_HES
6	ND_DNTL	UNMT_PRS_RS
7	Q1_NEW	f_CM_PRB
8	G71	MCD_LK_WRK_OE
9	MRD	H84_A3CATS
10	PREPI90	195
11	J96	K96_new
12	L125	LAS12B
13	N136	VAC_C_HES
14	0139_1	UNMT_MTL_RS_C
15	ACE_3	TN_MRJ
16	P149	PL125A1
17	INCENT	Thanks

- Each section should include a flag that indicates whether the respondent has started a section (meaning they have been shown the first question that they should receive in that section) and finished that section (meaning that they have clicked 'next' on the last question that they should be delivered in that section)
- In both CAWI and CATI: Use bold for emphasis.
- In CAWI: Use italics for help text or instructions.

#### Spec Legend:

	Form Name (if multiple variable names) Variable Names		
ASK		Who receives this question	
CATI	Question and	d Response Option Text	
CAWI	Question and	d Response Option Text	
QUEST	ION TYPE	Type of question	
FILLS		Definition of any fills used in this screen	
NOTES		Additional programming notes that do not apply to other rows	
HARD (	CHECK	Logic and text to be used for any hard checks	
SOFT C	HECK	Logic and text to be used for any soft checks	
CATI N	OTES	CATI Version details/information	
CAWI NOTES		CAWI Version details/information	
PAPER QNUM		Question number associated with this question in the paper version	
NEXT		Skip logic on what question should be next	

#### List of preloads:

• HH IS A SAMPLING VARIABLE USED BY RTI

o HH=01: ABS SAMPLE

o HH=02: MEDICAID-LIST SAMPLE

• FULLNAME is the respondent's full name (only available for Medicaid sample; if HH=02)

INCENTIVE

If HH=01: 10 If HH=02: 20

• INCENTIVE2: 5

#### **ACCESSIBILITY PROGRAMMING/DESIGN NOTES**

- Programmer to use Voxco template designed by RTI to help meet all accessibility requirements
- Hard-Prompt for Required/Mandatory questions:
  - "Missing Response: This question is required. You did not select a response. Please select at least one response to continue."
- Soft-Prompt Message: If using soft-prompt, all choice fields (select one or select all), when left blank and the respondent tries to advance, should now use the compliant error message of, "Missing Response: You did not select a response. Please select at least one response. To skip the question, please press NEXT a second time."
  - All fields that are not choice fields will need a custom error message specifying the name of the data field in question, the problem, and what action needs to be taken. For example, if the question asks for the respondent to enter a number, and a validation only accepts a response from 0-30 days, the compliant message should read, "Number of days is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 30."
- All new images and logos will have descriptive and relevant alt-tags.
- Respondents will have the option to turn off, adjust, or extend the time limit before the survey automatically logs out and cannot be reassessed without reentering the unique Survey Access Code.
- Color contrast of error messages to change to red c20000 (a slightly darker red) for increased contrast. If the background color changes from its current light blue, text colors may also need to change to maintain a compliant color contrast.
- All mandatory questions will be noted with a red asterisk in color c20000 (dark red) and may note in the stem question "Response Required" or "Must select at least one response".
- Italics, bold, and/or a different color text should replace underlining for text emphasis.

After programming is completed, RTI will perform a full accessibility test. If necessary, we will update the instrument accordingly so that it meets WCAG 2.0 Level AA conformance.

8/31 Note: All accessibility/compliance testing & updates of the web instrument was completed prior to fielding, and the instrument met WCAG 2.0, Level A and AA conformance. A Voluntary Product Accessibility Template (VPAT) was delivered to GRC following the conclusion of this testing.

## **LOGIN PAGE**

Respondent does not see the Voxco login page and is instead routed to the survey through the external OSU landing page.

## **INTRODUCTION AND SCREENER**

Screening and Proxy Questions

LEAD_II	LEAD_IN1			
ASK		If HH = 01		
САТІ		ling on behalf of The Ohio State University regarding an important study about health care ng Ohioans. My name is {INTERVIEWER NAME} and I am part of the research team.		
	04 BUSIN	IESS NUMBER LD LIKE TO BE CALLED ON A NEW NUMBER		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If LEAD_IN1 = 04: BUSINESS_NUM, Else if LEAD_IN1 = 05: TEL06, Else: CF1A		

BUSINE	BUSINESS_NUM		
ASK		If LEAD_IN1 = 04	
САТІ	We are cond at these prer	ucting a study of households in Ohio. For survey purposes can you confirm if anyone lives mises?	
	02 NO		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If BUSINESS_NUM = 02: INT05, Else: CF1A	

INT05	INT05		
ASK		If LEAD_IN1 = 04	
CATI	I'm sorry, but we are interviewing only private residences. Thank you, have a nice (day/evening).		
0414#	IB BUSIN		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		INELIGIBLE	

TEL06	TEL06		
ASK		If LEAD_IN1 = 05	
САТІ	What is the number you would like to be contacted at?  (ENTER NUMBER WITH NO DASHES, SPACES OR OTHER PUNCTUATION)		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		REDIAL	

CF1A		
ASK		If LEAD_IN1 = 01 or BUSINESS_NUM = 01
CATI	Your address was chosen randomly, and all information will be kept strictly confidential.  This study hopes to gain information about health care. I need to speak with an adult 19 years or older. Are you 19 years old or older?  (INTERVIEWER: IF NEEDED: Are there any adults age 19 years old or older living at this residence?)  (INTERVIEWER: IF NEEDED: My name is {InterviewerName} from RTI International. We are conducting a survey on health insurance coverage and access to health care on behalf of The Ohio State University. Your address has been selected at random to be included in the study.)  01 ADULT ON PHONE 02 ADULT UNAVAILABLE: SCHEDULE CALL BACK 03 LANGUAGE BARRIER 04 NO ADULTS IN HOUSEHOLD: INELIGIBLE	
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI N	IOTES	
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI
NEXT		If CF1A = 02: INT06 (SCHEDULE CALL BACK) Else if CF1A = 03: LANGBARRIER Else if CF1A = 04: INT09 Else if CF1A = 05: WHO_REF Else: CELL_RESP

INTRODUCTION				
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	[NOT IN CATI]			
CAWI	participation i responses to o	This study is sponsored by The Ohio State University and will take approximately 20 minutes. Your participation is voluntary. You do not have to answer any question you do not want to, and your responses to questions will be kept confidential.		
CAVVI	{INTROFILL} Click 'Next' to	continue.		
	01 Next			
QUESTION TYPE Informational		Informational		
FILLS		If HH = 01, then INTROFILL: "To ensure the representativeness of the survey, please have the adult age 19 or older in the household with the most recent birthday complete the survey."  Else, INTROFILL: ""		
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If HH = 02: MED_SCREEN1, Else: AGE_CONSENT		

MED_SCREEN1			
ASK			If HH = 02
CATI	To confirm, are you {FULLNAME}?  01 YES 02 NO		re you {FULLNAME}?
CAWI	To co 01 02	nfirm, ai YES NO	re you {FULLNAME}?
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button
FILLS			{FULLNAME}=Full name
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			REQUIRED; IF MISSING: "Missing Response: This question is required. You did not select a response. Please select at least one response to continue."
SOFT CI	НЕСК		
CATI NO	OTES		
CAWIN	IOTES		
PAPER	QNUM		Not on PAPI
NEXT			CATI:  If MED_SCREEN1 = 01: CELL_RESP,  Else: MED_SCREEN1B  CAWI:  If MED_SCREEN1 = 01: MED_SCREEN2,  Else: MED_SCREEN1B

MED_SCREEN1B			
ASK			If MED_SCREEN1 = 02
	May I speak v		rith {FULLNAME}?
CATI	01 02 03 04	PERSO	NVAILABLE, SCHEDULE CALLBACK ON ON THE PHONE WILL FILL OUT SURVEY FOR {FULLNAME} NAME} IS NOT LIVING AT RESIDENCE
CAWI	Are you 03 04		leting this survey for {FULLNAME}? am completing this survey for {FULLNAME}
QUEST	ION TYPE		Radio button
FILLS			{FULLNAME}=Full name
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			REQUIRED; IF MISSING: "Missing Response: This question is required. You did not select a response. Please select at least one response to continue."
SOFT CHECK			
CATI N	OTES		
CAWIN	NOTES		
PAPER QNUM			Not on PAPI
NEXT			CATI:  If MED_SCREEN1B = 01: MED_SCREEN1C,  Else if MED_SCREEN1B = 02: SCHEDULE CALLBACK  Else if MED_SCREEN1B = 03: CELL_RESP  Else: MED_INELIG
			CAWI:  If MED_SCREEN1B = 03: MED_SCREEN2  Else: MED_INELIG

MED_SCREEN1C			
ASK		If MED_SCREEN1B = 01	
САТІ	Hello, my name is (NAME) and I am calling on behalf of The Ohio State University and the State of Ohio regarding an important study about health care issues affecting state residents. This call may be monitored or recorded for quality assurance.  (IF NECESSARY: We are conducting a survey on health insurance coverage, use of medical services, and problems getting health care. The survey's sponsor is the State of Ohio. We are not selling anything.)		
	01 CONT	INUE VAILABLE AT THIS TIME	
	03 REFUS		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS		{FULLNAME}=Full name	
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If MED_SCREEN1C = 01: CELL_RESP, If MED_SCREEN1C = 02: SCHEDULE CALL BACK, Else: CODE AS REFUSAL	

CELL_RESP			
ASK		IF CATI	
CATI	Is this a landline or a cell phone?  (INTERVIEWER NOTE: IF R SAYS "cable, VOIP (voice over) or satellite phone" CODE AS A LANDLINE PHONE)  01 LANDLINE PHONE 02 CELL PHONE 08 SCHEDULE A CALLBACK 09 OTHER CODES		
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NO	OTES		
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If CELL_RESP = 02: CELL1 Else if CELL_RESP = 08: INT06 (SCHEDULE CALLBACK) Else if CELL_RESP = 09: ALTB (BREAKOFF OPTIONS) Else if HH=02: MED_SCREEN2Else: AGE_CONSENT	

ALTB			
ASK		If CELL_RESP = 09	
CATI	01 SI 02 P 03 L/ 04 D 05 N 06 P 07 O 08 D	CALLBACK RSON REFUSED TO CONTINUE/HUNG UP NGUAGE BARRIER ES NOT LIVE IN OHIO RESIDENT OVER 18 NDING MINOR HER CODES TRESSED TURN TO SURVEY	
CAWI	[Not in CA	1]	
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		BREAKOFF	

CELL1	CELL1				
ASK		If CELL_RESP = 02			
CATI	Before we continue, are you driving or doing anything that requires your full attention right now?  O1 YES (R IS DRIVING/DOING SOMETHING) O2 NO				
CAWI	[Not in CAV	/١]			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	HECK				
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI			
NEXT		If CELL1 = 01: CELL2, Else if HH=02: MED_SCREEN2, Else: AGE_CONSENT			

CELL2	CELL2		
ASK		If CELL1 = 01	
	When would	be a better time to call you?	
CATI	,	ENT INDICATES THAT THEY ARE WILLING TO TALK NOW: I'm sorry, but for your safety le to do the interview while you're driving. When would be a better time to call you?)	
	01 SET CA	ALL BACK	
CAWI	[Not in CAWI]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT			

MED_SCREEN2				
ASK		If HH = 02		
	{fillPRXYSCR lower incom	1} <b>currently</b> covered by Ohio <b>Medicaid</b> , the State of Ohio health insurance for those with e?		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		I'T KNOW USED		
CAWI	-	{fillPRXYSCR1} currently covered by Ohio Medicaid, the State of Ohio health insurance for those with lower income?		
	01 YES 02 NO			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS		If MED_SCREEN1B = 03: fillPRXYSCR1 = "Is {FULLNAME}" Else: fillPRXYSCR1 = "Are you"		
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If MED_SCREEN2 = 01: MDLST_LNG, Else: MED_INELIG		

MDLST_LNG			
ASK	ASK		If MED_SCREEN2 = 01
CATI	How lo 01 02 03 04 98 99	Less th 3 mon 1-2 ye	than 2 years  NOW
CAWI	How lo 01 02 03 04	3 months to 1 year 1-2 years	
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button
FILLS	FILLS		If MED_SCREEN1B = 03: fillPRXYSCR2 = "has {FULLNAME}" Else: fillPRXYSCR2 = "have you"
NOTES	NOTES		
HARD (	HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Not on PAPI
NEXT	NEXT		NUM_ADULTS

MED_INELIG			
ASK		If MED_SCREEN2 = 02 or MED_SCREEN1B = 04	
CATI	Thank you for your willingness to participate. However, we are only interested in {fill_MEDINEL}. Thank you.		
CAWI	Thank you for your willingness to participate. However, we are only interested in {fill_MEDINEL} at this time. If you believe you have received this message in error, please contact RTI International at 1-833-947-2577. Thank you.		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Informational	
FILLS		IF MED_SCREEN1B = 04: fill_MEDINEL= "hearing from {FULLNAME}"  ELSE: fill_MEDINEL = "those currently covered by Ohio Medicaid"	
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		CODE AS INELIGIBLE	

AGE_CONSENT				
ASK			HH = 01	
	Are you 19 ye		ars old or older?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
CAWI	Are yo	Are you 19 years old or older?		
	01 02	YES NO		
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK			REQUIRED; IF MISSING: "Missing Response: This question is required. You did not select a response. Please select at least one response to continue."	
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Not on PAPI (in instructions)	
NEXT			If AGE_Consent = 02: INT09, Else: NUM_ADULTS	

INT09	INT09		
ASK		If AGE_Consent = (02, missing)	
CATI	Thank you for complete the	your willingness to participate. However, we need to have an adult, 19 years old or older, survey.	
CAWI	WI Thank you for your willingness to participate. However, we need to have an adult, 19 years old or complete the survey. Please have an adult in your household who is 19 years old or older comple survey.		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		
FILLS			
NOTES		CAWI: Allow respondent to backup to previous question. If respondent selects 'next' on this screen, end survey and code as ineligible.	
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		CODE AS INELIGIBLE	

NUM_ADULTS		
ASK -		ASK ALL
CATI	(INTERVIEWE the total num that your resp yourself, are 1)  (INTERVIEW are no adult: E  98 DON'	embers of your household, including yourself, are 19 years of age or older?  R: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 ADULTS IN THE HOUSEHOLD, PLEASE ENTER 20.)  R, IF RESPONDENT REFUSES, SAY: "For the purposes of this survey, we will need to know ber of adults, ages 19 years and older, who are members of your household. Please know bonses will be kept strictly confidential. How many members of your household, including 19 years of age or older?")  ER: IF RESPONDENT SAYS 0 ADULTS, ENTER 1 AND SAY: Just to confirm, you said that there is, 19 years of age or older in your household, other than you?)  ENTER NUMBER OF ADULTS  T KNOW  ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI		embers of your household, <b>including yourself</b> , are 19 years of age or older?
QUEST	ION TYPE	Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 1-20
HARD (	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY: "Number of household adults is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI N	OTES	
CAWIN	IOTES	Short text: "Enter Number of Adults in Household"
PAPER	QNUM	Q137
NEXT		CATI:  If HH = 01: RES_NAME,  Else if HH = 02 and MED_SCREEN1B = 03: S2c,  Else: S5  CAWI:  If NUM_ADULTS = missing: NUM_ADULTS1,  Else if HH=01: RES_NAME  Else if HH = 02 and MED_SCREEN1B = 03: S2c  Else: S8

NUM_ADULTS1			
ASK		CAWI: If NUM_ADULTS = missing	
САТІ	[NOT IN CAT	1]	
CAWI	For the purposes of this survey, we will need to know the total number of adults, ages 19 years and older, who are members of your household. Please know that your responses will be kept strictly confidential. How many members of your household, including yourself, are 19 years of age or older?  Adults		
QUESTIC	ON TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		RECODE NUM_ADULTS TO THIS NEW NUMBER Range: 1-20	
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of household adults is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."	
CATI NOTES		Not in CATI; this variable recodes NUM_ADULTS and uses same range	
CAWI NOTES		Short text: "Enter Number of Adults in Household"	
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If HH=01: RES_NAME Else if HH = 02 and MED_SCREEN1B = 03: S2c Else: S8	

RES_NAME					
ASK		IF HH = 01			
CATI	(IF NECESSSAF a name if you	r first name or initials? RY: Names will not be reported with any of the data or results. You do not need to provide feel uncomfortable, a nickname or initials would also work.) R: BE SURE TO RECORD THE PERSON'S NAME, NICKNAME, OR INITIALS.)			
		Γ KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI		r first name or initials?			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Text entry			
FILLS					
NOTES		Text range=25 characters			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING, DISPLAY: "Missing response: You did not enter your name or initials. Please enter your first name or initials. To skip the question, please select NEXT a second time."			
CATI NO	OTES	Not in CATI			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your name or initials			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI			
NEXT		CATI:  If NUM_ADULTS != (0, 1, 98,99): PROXY1  Else: S5  CAWI:  If NUM_ADULTS != (0, 1, missing): PROXY1  Else: S8			

PROXY1					
ASK		If HH = 01 and NUM_ADULTS != (0, 1, 98, 99)			
	adult aged 1	e representativeness of the survey, the person in your household I need to interview is the 9 or older currently living in your household who had the most recent birthday.  pleting this survey for yourself or for someone else in your household?			
CATI		DNDENT WILL ANSWER ABOUT THEMSELF DNDENT WILL ANSWER ABOUT SOMEONE ELSE			
	98 DK 99 REFU	JSED			
CAWI		To ensure the representativeness of the survey, please have the adult age 19 or older in the household with the most recent birthday complete the survey.			
CAWI		ou completing this survey for yourself or for someone else in your household?			
	01 For myself 02 For someone else on their behalf				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	НЕСК				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q1			
NEXT		CATI: If PROXY1 = 02: SCR_NAME, Else: S5 CAWI:			
		If PROXY1 = 02: SCRN_NAME, Else: S8			

SCR_NAME						
ASK		If PROXY1 = 02				
	What is the fir	st name or initials of the person you are completing this survey for?				
	*	(IF NECESSSARY: Names will not be reported with any of the data or results. You do not need to provide a name if you feel uncomfortable, a nickname or initials would also work.)				
CATI	•	(INTERVIEWER: BE SURE TO RECORD THE PERSON'S NAME, NICKNAME, OR INITIALS NOT JUST RELATIONSHIP. IF THEY REFUSE TO PROVIDE SOMETHING ENTER "99".)				
	RECORD NAM	E OR INITIALS:				
		r know R not to say				
CAWI	What is the first name or initials of the person you are completing this survey for?					
	Name or Initials					
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Text entry				
FILLS						
NOTES		Text range=25 characters				
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING, DISPLAY: "Missing response: You did not enter the first name of initials of the person you are completing this survey for. Please enter the first name of initials of the individual you are completing this survey for. To skip the question, pleas press NEXT a second time."				
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter first name or initials of person you are completing the survey for				
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI				
NEXT		S2c				

S2c	
ASK	If PROXY1 = 02 or MED_SCREEN1B = 03
	What is your relationship to {NAME FILL1}?
CATI	(INTERVIEWER: SELECT THE RESPONSE THAT COMPLETES THIS SENTENCE: THE RESPONDENT IS {NAME_FILL2}'S  01 WIFE / FEMALE PARTNER 02 HUSBAND / MALE PARTNER 03 MOTHER 04 FATHER 05 DAUGHTER 06 SON 07 GRANDMOTHER
	07 GRANDMOTHER 08 GRANDFATHER 09 AUNT 10 UNCLE 11 SISTER 12 BROTHER 13 OTHER FEMALE RELATIVE 14 OTHER MALE RELATIVE 15 FEMALE LEGAL GUARDIAN 16 MALE LEGAL GUARDIAN 17 FOSTER MOTHER 18 FOSTER FATHER 19 OTHER FEMALE NON-RELATIVE 20 OTHER MALE NON-RELATIVE
CAWI	What is your relationship to {NAME_FILL1}?  01
<u> </u>	20 I am {NAME_FILL1}'s other male non-relative
QUESTI	ON TYPE Radio button

FILLS	<pre>If HH = 02: NAME_FILL1 = FULLNAME Else if SCR_NAME = missing or "99", NAME_FILL1: "this person", Else: NAME_FILL1 = response to SCR_NAME  NAME_FILL2 = toupper(NAME_FILL1)</pre>
NOTES	
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	
PAPER QNUM	Q142
NEXT	PROXYREMIND

PROXYREMIND						
ASK		If PROXY1 = 02 or MED_SCREEN1B = 03				
САТІ	As we continue the survey, please remember to answer all remaining questions on behalf of {NAME_FILL1}.  O1 CONTINUE					
CAWI	As we continue the survey, please remember to answer all remaining questions on behalf of {NAME_FILL1}.  01   understand—Continue the survey					
QUESTIC	ON TYPE	Informational				
FILLS		If HH = 02: NAME_FILL1 = FULLNAME Else if SCR_NAME = missing, NAME_FILL1: "this person", Else: NAME_FILL1 = response to SCR_NAME				
NOTES		If PROXY1 = 02: Display proxy banner throughout the rest of the survey for all questions:  As we continue the survey, please remember to answer all remaining questions on behalf of {NAME_FILL1}.				
HARD CHECK						
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI				
NEXT		CATI: S5 CAWI: S8				

S5							
ASK	ASK ALL						
CATI	20 minutes, and everyth local and sta participating complaints	we begin, The Ohio State University would like me to tell you that the interview will last about outes, your participation is voluntary, you do not have to answer any question you do not want to, terything you say will be kept confidential. The responses provided to this survey are used to help and state agencies improve health services across Ohio. You will receive \${INCENTIVE} for pating. This call may be recorded for quality control. If you have questions, concerns, or aints about the study, please call Ohio State/RTI International at 1-833-947-2577.  AVAILABLE  NOT ABLE TO PARTICIPATE AT THIS TIME					
CAWI	[Not in CAWI						
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button					
FILLS		If HH = 01: INCENTIVE = 10 Else: INCENTIVE = 20					
NOTES							
HARD C	HECK						
SOFT CHECK							
CATI NO	OTES						
CAWI N	OTES						
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI					
NEXT		S8					

S8					
ASK		ASK ALL			
CATI	01 Less t 02 One r 03 RESPO	ong have you lived in Ohio? Would you say  Less than one month or One month or more RESPONDENT DOES NOT CURRENTLY LIVE IN OHIO  DON'T KNOW PREFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	01 Less t	ng have you lived in Ohio?  Less than one month  One month or more  do not currently live in Ohio			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI (in Instructions)			
NEXT		If S8 = (01, 03, missing): INT18, Else: S9			

INT18	INT18				
ASK		If S8 = (01, 03, missing)			
CATI	•	Thank you for your willingness to participate. However, we can only interview individuals who have lived in Ohio for one month or more.			
CAWI		Thank you for your willingness to participate. However, we can only interview individuals who have lived in Ohio for one month or more.			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Informational			
FILLS					
NOTES		CAWI: Allow respondent to backup to previous question. If respondent selects 'next' on this screen, end survey and code as ineligible.			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI			
NEXT		CATI: INT18 CAWI: END SURVEY			

Introduction Questions

<b>S9</b>						
ASK	ASK ALL					
	In wh	at county in Ohio do you o	c <b>urrently</b> liv	ve?		
CATI	001 003 005 007 009 011 013 015 017 019 021 023 025 027 029 031 033 035 037 039 041 043 045 047 049 051 053	ADAMS ALLEN ASHLAND ASHTABULA ATHENS AUGLAIZE BELMONT BROWN BUTLER CARROLL CHAMPAIGN CLARK CLERMONT CLINTON COLUMBIANA COSHOCTON CRAWFORD CUYAHOGA DARKE DEFIANCE DELAWARE ERIE FAIRFIELD FAYETTE FRANKLIN FULTON GALLIA GEAUGA GREENE GUERNSEY	061 063 065 067 069 071 073 075 077 079 081 083 085 087 089 091 093 095 097 099 101 103 105 107 109 111 113 115 117	HAMILTON HANCOCK HARDIN HARRISON HENRY HIGHLAND HOCKING HOLMES HURON JACKSON JEFFERSON KNOX LAKE LAWRENCE LICKING LOGAN LORAIN LUCAS MADISON MAHONING MARION MEDINA MEIGS MERCER MIAMI MONROE MONTGOMERY MORGAN MORROW MUSKINGUM	121 123 125 127 129 131 133 135 137 139 141 143 145 147 149 151 153 155 157 159 161 163 165 167 169 171 173 175	NOBLE OTTAWA PAULDING PERRY PICKAWAY PIKE PORTAGE PREBLE PUTNAM RICHLAND ROSS SANDUSKY SCIOTO SENECA SHELBY STARK SUMMIT TRUMBULL TUSCARAWAS UNION VAN WERT VINTON WARREN WASHINGTON WAYNE WILLIAMS WOOD WYANDOT
	998 999	DON'T KNOW PREFER NOT TO SAY				

	In what	county in Ohio do	you <b>currently</b> liv	/e?			
CAWI	In what  001 003 005 007 009 011 013 015 017 019 021 023 025 027 029 031 033 035 037 039 041 043 045 047 049 051 053 055 057	ADAMS ALLEN ASHLAND ASHTABULA ATHENS AUGLAIZE BELMONT BROWN BUTLER CARROLL CHAMPAIGN CLARK CLERMONT CLINTON COLUMBIANA COSHOCTON CRAWFORD CUYAHOGA DARKE DEFIANCE DELAWARE ERIE FAIRFIELD FAYETTE FRANKLIN FULTON GALLIA GEAUGA GREENE	9 you <b>currently</b> live	HAMILTON HANCOCK HARDIN HARRISON HENRY HIGHLAND HOCKING HOLMES HURON JACKSON JEFFERSON KNOX LAKE LAWRENCE LICKING LOGAN LORAIN LUCAS MADISON MAHONING MARION MEDINA MEIGS MERCER MIAMI MONROE MONTGOMERY MORGAN MORROW	121 123 125 127 129 131 133 135 137 139 141 143 145 147 149 151 153 155 157 159 161 163 165 167 169 171 173 175	NOBLE OTTAWA PAULDING PERRY PICKAWAY PIKE PORTAGE PREBLE PUTNAM RICHLAND ROSS SANDUSKY SCIOTO SENECA SHELBY STARK SUMMIT TRUMBULL TUSCARAWAS UNION VAN WERT VINTON WARREN WASHINGTON WAYNE WILLIAMS WOOD WYANDOT	
QUESTI	059 ON TYPE	GUERNSEY	119	MUSKINGUM			
FILLS							
NOTES		Analysis N	Analysis Note: Reminder that DK/REF are 998/999 here as 98/99 are legit answers.				
		7 (11d1y313 1V	ote. Reminder til	at Digital are 550/555	43 50/	55 are regit unitations.	
HARD CHECK							
SOFT CHECK							
CATI NOTES							
		Chant to the					
CAWI NOTES			Short text: "Select the county in Ohio in which you currently live"				
PAPER	QNUM	Not on PA	Not on PAPI				
NEXT		_	IF NUM_ADULTS = (2-20): S11, Else: S12				

<b>S11</b>	S11				
ASK		If NUM_ADULTS = (2-20)			
Family mea adoption of INTERVIEW		ourself, how many adult members of your <b>family</b> , age 19 and over, live in this household? In two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, legal guardianship.  ER: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 ADULTS IN THE RESPONDENT'S FAMILY WHO LIVE IN THIS D, PLEASE ENTER 20.  ULTS			
		Γ KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Family mean	urself, how many adult members of your <b>family</b> , age 19 and over, live in this household? Is two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, legal guardianship.			
	Adu	lts			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric			
FILLS					
NOTES		If NUM_ADULTS = 1 then autocode S11 = 1 Range: 1-20			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY: "Number of adults in your family household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your family who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."			
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter the number of adults in your family that live in your household			
PAPER (	QNUM	Q138			
NEXT		If (S11 > NUM_ADULTS and NUM_ADULTS = (2-20) and S11>=1 and S11<=20): S11b_1, Else: S12			

S11b_1				
ASK If (S11 > NUM_ADULTS and NUM_ADULTS = (2-20) and S11>=1 and S11<=20)				
	The number of adult family members living in your household is greater than the total number of adults living in your household. You said there were: at least {NUM_ADULTS_FILL} adults living in your household, but at least {S11_FILL} adult family members living in your household.			
CATI	Which of these would you like to update?			
	The total number of adults in your household, The number of adult family members living in your household, Both, or Do you not want to make any updates?			
	98 DON'1 99 REFUS	T KNOW SED		
CAWI	The number of adult family members living in your household is greater than the total number of adults living in your household. You said there were: at least {NUM_ADULTS_FILL} adults living in your household, but at least {S11_FILL} adult family members living in your household.			
	Which of these would you like to update?			
	Update the total number of adults in my household Update the number of adult family members living in my household I want to update both I do not want to make any updates			
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS		NUM_ADULTS_FILL = response to NUM_ADULTS S11_FILL = response to S11		
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If S11b_1 = (01, 03): NUM_ADULTS_R, Else if S11b_1 = 02: S11_RE, Else: S12		

NUM_ADULTS_R				
ASK		If S11b_1 = (01, 03)		
CATI	How many members of your household, including yourself, are 19 years of age or older?  (INTERVIEWER: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 ADULTS IN THE HOUSEHOLD, PLEASE ENTER 20.)  (INTERVIEWER, IF RESPONDENT REFUSES, SAY: "For the purposes of this survey, we will need to know the total number of adults, ages 19 years and older, who are members of your household. Please know that your responses will be kept strictly confidential. How many members of your household, including yourself, are 19 years of age or older?")  (INTERVIEWER: IF RESPONDENT SAYS 0 ADULTS, ENTER 1 AND SAY: Just to confirm, you said that there are no adults, 19 years of age or older in your household, other than you?)  ADULTS  98			
CAWI	How many members of your household, <b>including yourself</b> , are 19 years of age or older? Adults			
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric		
FILLS				
NOTES		Range: 1-20 Recode NUM_ADULTS to this new number		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY: "Number of adults in your family household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."		
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter the number of adults in your household		
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If S11b_1 = 03: S11_RE, Else: S12		

S11_RE			
ASK		CAWI: If S11b_1 = (02, 03)	
CATI	Family mean adoption or I	Including yourself, how many adult members of your family, age 19 and over, live in this household?  Family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.  INTERVIEWER: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 ADULTS IN THE RESPONDENT'S FAMILY WHO LIVE IN THIS	
CATI	ADU	T KNOW	
CAWI	Including yourself, how many adult members of your family, age 19 and over, live in this household?  Family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.  Adults		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		Range: 1-20 Answer layout – Boxes for 2-digit number Recode S11 to this new number	
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY THE SOFT CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your family who live in this household, please enter 20."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter the number of adults in your family that live in your household	
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		CAWI: S12	

S12		
ASK		ASK ALL
	How many chi or not?	ildren 18 years of age or younger live in your household, whether they are family members
CATI	INTERVIEWER 20.	: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 CHILDREN WHO LIVE IN THIS HOUSEHOLD, PLEASE ENTER
	C	HILDREN
		r know R not to say
CAWI	How many children <b>18 years of age or younger</b> live in your household, whether they are family members or not?	
		ildren
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 0-20
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY: "Number of children age 18 years or younger in your household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 children who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter number of children living in your household
PAPER	QNUM	Q139
NEXT		If S12 > 0: S13b, Else: S14

S13b				
ASK		ASK IF S12 > 0		
	Please only co	How many of the {S12FILL} children living in your household are members of your family?  Please only count individuals 18 years of age or younger. As a reminder, family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.		
CATI	HOUSEHOLD,	R: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 CHILDREN IN YOUR FAMILY WHO LIVE IN THIS PLEASE ENTER 20.)		
	98 DON'1	IILDREN - KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	How many of the {S12FILL} children living in your household are members of your family?  Please only count individuals 18 years of age or younger. Family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.			
0.115071		ildren		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric  If S12 = (1,98,99,Missing), S12FILL = "",		
FILLS		Else: S12FILL = "{S12} "		
NOTES		IF S12=0, AUTOCODE S13b=0 Range: 0-20		
HARD C	HECK			
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY: "Number of children age 18 years or younger in your family household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 children in your family who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."		
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: "Enter number of children in your family that live in your household"		
PAPER QNUM		Q140		
NEXT		If (S13B > S12 and S13B>=1 and S13B<=20 and S12>1 and S12<=20): NOCHILD_CK_1, Else, if S13b = (1-20): S13a, Else: S14		

NOCHILD_CK_1			
ASK		If (S13B > S12 and S13B>=1 and S13B<=20 and S12>1 and S12<=20)	
	children living	of child family members living in your household is greater than the total number of g in your household. You said there were: at least {S12_FILL} total children in the household, 13b_FILL} children in the household who are family members.	
	Which of the	se would you like to update?	
CATI	02 The n 03 Both,	otal number of children in your household, umber of children in the household who are family members, or u not want to make any updates?	
	98 DON' 99 REFU	T KNOW SED	
CAWI	children living but at least {S like to update 01 Upda 02 Upda 03 I wan	Update the total number of children in my household Update the number of children in the household who are family members I want to update both	
QUEST	ION TYPE	ot want to make any updates  Radio button	
FILLS		S12_FILL = response to S12 S13b_FILL = response to S13b	
NOTES			
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES		New variable for 2021	
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER	QNUM	Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If NOCHILD_CK_1 = (01, 03): S12_RE, Else, if NOCHLID_CK_1 = 02: S13B_RE, Else, if S13b = (1-20): S13a, Else: S14	

S12_RE			
ASK		If NOCHILD_CK_1 = (01, 03)	
	How many chi or not?	ldren 18 years of age or younger live in your household, whether they are family members	
CATI	(INTERVIEWER 20.)	R: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 CHILDREN WHO LIVE IN THIS HOUSEHOLD, PLEASE ENTER	
	C	IILDREN	
		r not to say	
CAWI	How many children <b>18 years of age or younger</b> live in your household, whether they are fan or not?		
	Ch	ildren	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		Range: 0-20 Recode S12 to this new number	
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of children age 18 years or younger in your household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 20. If there are more than 20 children who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short text: Enter number of children in your household	
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If NOCHILD_CK_1 = (02, 03): S13B_RE, Else, if S13b = (1-20): S13a, Else: S14	

S13b_RE			
ASK	ASK If NOCHLID_CK_1 = (02, 03)		
CATI	How many of the {S12FILL} children living in your household are members of your family?  Please only count individuals 18 years of age or younger. As a reminder, family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.  (INTERVIEWER: IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 20 CHILDREN IN YOUR FAMILY WHO LIVE IN THIS HOUSEHOLD, PLEASE ENTER 20.)  CHILDREN		
		r know	
CAWI	How many of the {S12FILL} children living in your household are members of your family?  Please only count individuals 18 years of age or younger. Family means two or more persons residing together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption or legal guardianship.  Children		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS		If S12 = 1, S12FILL = "", Else: S12FILL = Response to S12	
NOTES		Range: 0-20 Recode S13b to this new number	
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE SOFT CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Number of children age 18 years or younger in your family household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 20. If there are more than 20 children in your family who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: "Enter number of children in your family that live in your household	
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If S13b = (1-20): S13a, Else: S14	

S13a				
ASK		If S13B = (1-20)		
	Are you a pand legal g	arent of {FILL_CHILD} living in your household? A parent includes stepparents, foster parents, uardians.		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		N'T KNOW FER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI		Are you a parent of {S13aFILL} living in your household? A parent includes stepparents, foster parents, and legal guardians.		
	01 Yes 02 No			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS		If S12=1, FILL_CHILD = "the child" Else: FILL_CHILD = "any of the {S12} children"		
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q141		
NEXT		S14		

S14		
ASK		ASK ALL
	How old were you on your last birthday?	
CATI	(INTERVIEWEF	R: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 19 AND 125.)
	YE	ARS
		r not to say
CAWI How old were you on your last birthday?		you on your last birthday?
	Ye	ars (19-125)
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 19-125
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF OUTSIDE OF RANGE AND CAWI, DISPLAY: "Age is missing or invalid response: Please enter a number between 19 and 125. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter how old you were on your last birthday.
PAPER QNUM		Q123
NEXT		If S14 = missing: S14a, Else: f_S15

S14a					
ASK	ASK		If S14 = missing		
	On your last		birthday would you say that you were		
	01 02 03	25 to 3	24 years old, 34 years old, 44 years old,		
CATI	04		15 to 54 years old,		
	05		54 years old,		
	06		74 years old, or		
	07	75 yea	rs old or older?		
	98 99		KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
	On your last birthday would you say that you were				
	01	19-24	years old		
CAWI	02 25-34 years old		years old		
CAVVI	03	•			
	04	•			
	05		years old		
	06		years old		
	07		rs old or older		
QUESTIC	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Not on PAPI		
NEXT			f_S15		

f_S15 S15 / S15_1				
ASK		ASK ALL		
	What is your	gender? Would you say [S15]		
CATI	02 Fema	02 Female, or		
CATI	(INTERVIEWE	R: IF NEEDED: What other term do you use?) [S15_1]		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
	What is your	gender? [S15]		
CAWI	01 Male 02 Fema 97 Luse	le a different term (Please specify)		
	[S15_1	.]		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	S15: Radio button S15_1: Text entry		
FILLS				
		S15_1: 100 character max If S15=97 (Something else is selected), display S15_1 open-ended box.		
NOTES		If S15 = 97 and S15_1 is MISSING, soft prompt must NOT be engaged when someone selects Something else but does not put any text in the field. (We determined this was NOT possible to do with OMTE)		
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT C	HECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q38 Note that the response options on PAPI are different to help with skip patterns: Female Male I use a different term		
NEXT		If HH = 01: A1, Else: A1_MEDICAID		

## **SECTION A: CURRENT INSURANCE STATUS**

A1					
ASK		If HH = 01			
САТІ		The next questions ask about what kind of health insurance coverage you may have.			
	spouse or pa healthcare.g	Health insurance may be obtained in many ways. It can be obtained through your or your spouse or partner's current or past employment. It can be purchased directly, such as through healthcare.gov. It can also be obtained through government and military programs such as Medicare, Medicaid, Healthy Families, TRICARE, or Champ-VA.			
	Are <b>you</b> per	sonally covered by any health insurance?			
	01 YES 02 NO				
		'T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
	The next questions ask about what kind of health insurance coverage you may have.				
CAWI	Health insurance may be obtained in many ways. It can be obtained through your (or your spouse or partner's) current or past employment. It can be purchased directly, such as through healthcare.gov. It can also be obtained through government and military programs such as Medicare, Medicaid, Healthy Families, TRICARE, or Champ-VA.				
	Are <b>you</b> personally covered by any health insurance?				
	01 Yes 02 No				
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM	Q2			
NEXT		If A1 = missing: D30, Else, if A1 = 01: B4A, Else: C1_NEW			

A1_MEDICAID					
ASK		If HH = 02			
САТІ	The next qu	CURRENT INSURANCE  The next questions ask about what kind of health insurance coverage you may have.  Health insurance may be obtained in many ways. It can be obtained through your or your			
	healthcare.	spouse or partner's current or past employment. It can be purchased directly, such as through healthcare.gov. It can also be obtained through government and military programs such as Medicare, Medicaid, Healthy Families, TRICARE, or Champ-VA.			
CAWI	The next questions ask about what kind of health insurance coverage you may have.  Health insurance may be obtained in many ways. It can be obtained through your (or your spouse or partner's) current or past employment. It can be purchased directly, such as through healthcare.gov. It can also be obtained through government and military programs such as Medicare, Medicaid, Healthy Families, TRICARE, or Champ-VA.				
QUEST	01 Next	Informational			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI			
NEXT		B4A			

### **SECTION B: INSURED**

### Insurance Type

B4A	B4A			
ASK			If A1 = 01 or HH = 02	
CATI	Are yo 01 02	yes NO	ntly covered by health insurance through a current or former employer or labor union?	
	98 99	_	r know r not to say	
CAWI	Are yo	ou <b>curre</b> Yes No	ntly covered by health insurance through a current or former employer or labor union?	
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT C	НЕСК			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q7	
NEXT			If B4A = 01: ESI_LNG, Else: B4B	

ESI_LNG				
ASK		If B4A = 01		
		ve you been covered by your <b>current</b> health insurance through a current or former abor union? Would you say		
САТІ	02 3 mo 03 1-2 ye	than 3 months onths to 1 year ears, or than 2 years		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
	How long have you been covered by your <b>current</b> health insurance through a current or former employer or labor union?			
CAWI	01 Less than 3 months 02 3 months to 1 year 03 1-2 years 04 More than 2 years			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change because of slight rewording.		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK			
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWIN	IOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM	Q8		
NEXT		B4AA		

B4AA	B4AA			
ASK		If B4A = 01		
	Is your insurance through <b>your work</b> or are you receiving insurance as a dependent through someonelse's work? This includes current or past work.			
	(IF NEEDED RE	EAD RESPONSE OPTIONS)		
CATI	01 THROUGH YOUR OWN WORK 02 THROUGH SOMEONE ELSE'S WORK 03 BOTH THROUGH YOUR OWN WORK AND SOMEONE ELSE'S WORK			
		r not to say		
CAWI	Is your insurance through <b>your work</b> or are you receiving insurance as a dependent through someone else's work? This includes current or past work.			
CATA	<ul> <li>Through your own work</li> <li>Through someone else's work</li> <li>Both through your own work and someone else's work</li> </ul>			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CH	HECK			
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI N	IOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM	Q9		
NEXT		B4B		

B4B	B4B				
ASK			If A1 = 01 or HH = 02		
		Are you <b>currently</b> covered by <b>Medicare</b> , the <b>Federal</b> government-funded health insurance for people 65 years and older or with certain disabilities?			
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99				
CAWI	Are you <b>currently</b> covered by <b>Medicare</b> , the <b>Federal</b> government-funded health insurance for people years and older or with certain disabilities?				
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	НЕСК				
CATI NO	NOTES				
CAWIN	AWI NOTES				
PAPER	PER QNUM		Q10		
NEXT			If A1 = 01: MDCD, Else, if HH = 02: EXCHNG Else: D30		

MDCD	MDCD				
ASK			If A1 = 01		
	Are yo		ntly covered by Ohio Medicaid, the State of Ohio health insurance for those with lower		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	Are you <b>currently</b> covered by Ohio <b>Medicaid</b> , the State of Ohio health insurance for those with lower income?				
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change because of update in description of Medicaid.		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	НЕСК				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q11		
NEXT			If MDCD = 01: MDCD_LNG, Else: EXCHNG		

MDCD_	MDCD_LNG			
ASK			If MDCD = 01	
	How long ha		e you been covered by Medicaid? Would you say	
CATI	01 02 03 04 98 99	3 mon 1-2 ye More	nan 3 months Iths to 1 year ars, or than 2 years  KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	How lo	Less th 3 mon 1-2 ye	e you been covered by Medicaid? nan 3 months ths to 1 year	
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			This used to be skipped into from a question asking about which Medicaid program you are covered by; variable name change because of new skip pattern.	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q17 Note that this question is included in a different order on the PAPI to help with the skip patterns.	
NEXT			EXCHNG	

EXCHN	EXCHNG			
ASK			If A1 = 01 or HH = 02	
			<b>ntly</b> covered by health insurance from healthcare.gov, which is sometimes called the ce "exchange" or marketplace?	
CATI		YES NO		
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Are you <b>currently</b> covered by health insurance from healthcare.gov (sometimes called the health insurance "exchange" or marketplace)?			
		Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change because of update in description of the exchange.	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM		Q12	
NEXT			B4E	

B4E	B4E					
ASK			If A1=01 or HH = 02			
CATI	health	Are you <b>currently</b> covered by health insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a job or healthcare.gov?				
CATI	01 02	YES NO				
	98 99		r not to say			
CAWI		Are you <b>currently</b> covered by health insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a job or healthcare.gov?				
	01 02	Yes No				
QUESTI	ION TYP	E	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CI	HECK					
CATI NO	CATI NOTES					
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM		Q13			
NEXT			B4G			

B4G	B4G				
ASK			If A1=01 or HH = 02		
	Are yo	ou <b>curre</b>	ntly covered by any other type of health insurance not mentioned previously?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	Are you <b>curre</b>		ntly covered by any other type of health insurance not mentioned previously?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT C	HECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM		Q14		
NEXT			B4_Dental		

B4_Der	B4_Dental			
ASK			If A1=01 or HH = 02	
	Do yo	u <b>curre</b> r	ntly have any type of insurance that covers dental bills?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Do you currer		ntly have any type of insurance that covers dental bills?	
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	НЕСК			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM		Q15	
NEXT			B5_Vision	

B5_Visi	B5_Vision				
ASK			If A1 = 01 or HH = 02		
CATI	Do yo 01 02	u <b>curren</b> YES NO	tly have any type of insurance that covers eyeglasses, lenses, or vision care bills?		
	98 99		KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Do yo	u <b>curren</b>	tly have any type of insurance that covers eyeglasses, lenses, or vision care bills?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT C	НЕСК				
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q16		
NEXT			If MDCD_LNG = (01, 02) or MDLST_LNG = (01, 02): MD_PRV, Else: D30		

# Previous Coverage (Medicaid)

	MD_PRV						
ASK		If MDCD_LNG = (01, 02) or MDLST_LNG = (01, 02)					
		COVERAGE BEFORE MEDICAID  During the past 12 months, but before you were covered by Medicaid, were you covered by other incurance?					
CATI	01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW						
		REFER NOT TO SAY					
CAWI	During th insurance	es es					
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button					
FILLS							
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. New variable name because skip pattern has changed, denominator is smaller (2023 only ask to current Medicaid).					
HARD (	CHECK						
SOFT C	HECK						
CATI N	OTES						
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER	QNUM	Q18					
NEXT		If MD_PRV = 01: MD_PRV_ESI, Else, if A1 = 02: C1_NEW, Else: D30					

MD_PR	MD_PRV_ESI				
ASK			If MD_PRV = 01		
	Was that prior		r insurance obtained through an employer or labor union?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	T KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Was that prior		r insurance obtained through an employer or labor union?		
CATT	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New variable name because upstream skip pattern changed for MD_PRV (2023 limit to Medicaid).		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q19		
NEXT			If MD_PRV_ESI = 02: MD_PRV_EXC, Else, if A1 = 02: C1_NEW, Else: D30		

MD_PR	MD_PRV_EXC				
ASK			If MD_PRV_ESI = 02		
			r insurance from healthcare.gov, which is sometimes called the health insurance marketplace?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	Was that prior insurance from healthcare.gov (sometimes called the health insurance "exchange" or marketplace)?				
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q20		
NEXT			If MD_PRV_EXC = 02: MD_PRV_PD, Else, if A1 = 02: C1_NEW, Else: D30		

MD_PR	MD_PRV_PD			
ASK			If MD_PRV_EXC = 02	
	Was that prior		insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a job or healthcare.gov?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		r not to say	
CAWI	Was th	nat prior	r insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a job or healthcare.gov?	
<i>C</i> , 1, 1, 1	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS	FILLS			
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. New variable name because upstream skip pattern changed for MD_PRV (2023 limit to Medicaid), slight rewording to stay consistent with "directly purchased" insurance defined in B4E.	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI N	CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM		Q21	
NEXT			If MD_PRV_PD = 02: MD_PRV_OTH, Else, if A1 = 02: C1_NEW, Else: D30	

MD_PRV_OTH			
ASK			If MD_PRV_PD = 02
	Was t	hat prior YES	insurance any <b>other</b> type of health insurance not mentioned previously?
CATI	02	NO	
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY
CAWI	Was t	hat prior	insurance any <b>other</b> type of health insurance not mentioned previously?
	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			New variable name because upstream skip pattern changed for MD_PRV (2023 limit to Medicaid).
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q22
NEXT			If A1 = 02: C1_NEW, Else: D30

### **SECTION C: UNINSURED**

NOTE: MEDICAID LIST SAMPLE (HH=02) IS EXCLUDED FROM THIS SECTION

C1_NEW					
ASK		If A1 = 02			
	CURRENTLY	CURRENTLY UNINSURED			
	When were y	ou last covered by <b>any</b> type of health insurance? Would you say			
		than 3 months ago nths to 1 year ago			
CATI		2 years ago			
		B years ago,			
		e than 3 years ago, or			
	06 Have	you never had health insurance?			
		T KNOW			
	99 PREF	ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	01 Less 02 3 mo 03 1 to 2 04 2 to 3 05 More	Less than 3 months ago 3 months to 1 year ago 1 to 2 years ago 2 to 3 years ago More than 3 years ago I have never had health insurance			
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD (					
SOFT C					
CATI NO					
CAWI NOTES		03			
PAPER QNUM NEXT		Q3  If C1_NEW = (01, 02, 03): C2B, Else: D30			

C2B	С2В			
ASK			If C1_NEW = (01, 02, 03)	
CATI	01	YES	our insurance because of a job loss or layoff that you or a family member experienced?	
	98 99		T KNOW PR NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Did yo	u lose y Yes	our insurance because of a job loss or layoff that you or a family member experienced?	
	02	No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	HARD CHECK			
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM		Q4	
NEXT			C3	

С3	C3			
ASK			If C1_NEW = (01, 02, 03)	
			you had health insurance, were you covered by <b>Medicaid</b> , the State of Ohio health those with lower income?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99	_	r not to say	
CAWI			you had health insurance, were you covered by <b>Medicaid</b> , the State of Ohio health those with lower income?	
	01 Yes 02 No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS	FILLS			
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	QNUM		Q5	
NEXT			If C3 = 02: C4, Else: D30	

C4	C4				
ASK			If C3 = 02		
		employ	you had health insurance, were you covered by insurance obtained through a current or yer or labor union?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI		The last time you had health insurance, were you covered by insurance obtained through a current or former employer or labor union?			
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Ī	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM		Q6		
NEXT			D30		

### **SECTION D: HEALTH STATUS**

#### General Health

D30	D30				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	GENERA	GENERAL HEALTH			
	These no	ext qu	estions ask about your health.		
	In gener	al, wo	uld you say your health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?		
CATI	02 03 04	EXCELI VERY ( GOOD FAIR POOR	GOOD		
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	These next questions ask about your health.  In general, would you say your health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?  O1 Excellent O2 Very good O3 Good O4 Fair O5 Poor				
QUEST	ION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWIN					
PAPER	QNUM		Q23		
NEXT			HLTH_DY		

HLTH_DY				
ASK		ASK ALL		
	<b>During the pa</b> work or other	For the next question, please think about your <b>physical health</b> , which includes physical illness and injury. <b>During the past 30 days</b> , on how many days did a <b>physical health</b> condition keep you from doing your work or other usual activities?		
CATI		R: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 0 AND 30.) AYS		
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	For the next question, please think about your <b>physical health</b> , which includes physical illness and injury <b>During the past 30 days</b> , on how many days did a <b>physical health</b> condition keep you from doing your work or other usual activities?			
		ays (0-30)		
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Range: 0-30		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of days is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 30. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."		
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of days a physical health condition kept you from doing your work or other usual activities.		
PAPER (	QNUM	Q24		
NEXT		D30_d		

D30_d	D30_d					
ASK			ASK ALL			
		Thinking about your teeth and gums, would you say your dental health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?				
CATI	01 02 03 04 05	EXCEL VERY ( GOOD FAIR POOR	GOOD			
	98 99		KNOW R NOT TO SAY			
CAWI		02 Very good 03 Good 04 Fair				
QUEST	ION TYP	Poor E	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES						
HARD (	HARD CHECK					
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER	QNUM		Q25			
NEXT			CDC_1			

CDC_1	CDC_1					
ASK		ASK ALL				
		The next questions are about any physical, mental, or emotional conditions that cause serious difficulties with daily activities.				
CATI	Are you deaf, or do you have serious difficulty hearing?					
6,1,7	01 YES 02 NO					
		r know				
	The next questions are about any physical, mental, or emotional conditions that cause serious diffic with daily activities.					
CAWI	Are you deaf, or do you have serious difficulty hearing?					
	01 Yes 02 No					
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button				
FILLS						
NOTES						
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER (	QNUM	Q26				
NEXT		CDC_2				

CDC_2	CDC_2					
ASK			ASK ALL			
CATI	01	YES	or do you have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?			
	98 99		<sup>-</sup> KNOW R NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Are you blind,		or do you have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?			
	01 02	Yes No				
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES						
HARD C	HECK					
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER (	QNUM		Q27			
NEXT			CDC_3			

CDC_3	CDC_3						
ASK			ASK ALL				
	Do you have s		erious difficulty walking or climbing stairs?				
CATI	01 02	YES NO					
	98 99		T KNOW PR NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	Do yo	u have s	erious difficulty walking or climbing stairs?				
	01 02	Yes No					
QUEST	ION TYP	PE	Radio button				
FILLS							
NOTES							
HARD (	CHECK						
SOFT C	HECK						
CATI NOTES							
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER QNUM			Q28				
NEXT			If CDC_3 = 01: AG_ONST_3, Else: CDC_4				

AG_ON	AG_ONST_3				
ASK			If CDC_3 = 01		
	Did this seriou		is difficulty with walking or climbing stairs begin before age 22?		
	01	YES			
CATI	02	NO			
	98		T KNOW		
	99	PREFE	R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Did th	is seriou	is difficulty with walking or climbing stairs begin before age 22?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUEST	ION TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM		Q29		
NEXT		_	CDC_4		

CDC_4	CDC_4				
ASK			ASK ALL		
CATI	Do you have o		lifficulty dressing or bathing?		
	98 99	DON'	Γ KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Do you have o		lifficulty dressing or bathing?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUEST	ION TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q30		
NEXT			If CDC_4 = 01: AG_ONST_4, Else: CDC_5		

AG_ON	AG_ONST_4				
ASK			If CDC_4 = 01		
	Did th	is difficu	ulty with dressing or bathing begin before age 22?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	Did this difficu		ulty with dressing or bathing begin before age 22?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK				
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM		Q31		
NEXT			CDC_5		

CDC_5	CDC_5				
ASK			ASK ALL		
CATI	concentr		hysical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty remembering, or making decisions?		
	_	NO			
		_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Because of a physical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have serious difficulty concentrating, remembering, or making decisions?				
	_	es Vo			
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM		Q32		
NEXT			CDC_6		

CDC_6	CDC_6			
ASK			ASK ALL	
		-	physical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have difficulty doing errands visiting a doctor's office or shopping?	
CATI		YES NO		
		_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI			ohysical, mental, or emotional condition, do you have difficulty doing errands visiting a doctor's office or shopping?	
	_	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CH	<i>ЧЕСК</i>			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM		Q33	
NEXT	-		If CDC_6 = 01: AG_ONST_6, Else: COM_SS	

AG_ON	AG_ONST_6				
ASK			If CDC_6 = 01		
	Did th	is difficu	ulty doing errands alone begin before age 22?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	Did this difficu		ulty doing errands alone begin before age 22?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK				
SOFT CH	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM		Q34		
NEXT			COM_SS		

COM_SS						
ASK		ASK ALL				
	understoo	Isual language, do you have difficulty communicating, for example understanding or being Would you say				
CATI	01 No difficulty 02 Some difficulty					
		t of difficulty, or				
	04 Ca	not do at all				
		I'T KNOW FER NOT TO SAY				
		Using your usual language, do you have difficulty communicating, for example understanding or being understood?				
CAWI	01 N	lifficulty				
	02 Some difficulty					
	03 A lot of difficulty					
	04 Cannot do at all					
	ON TYPE	Radio button				
FILLS						
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument				
HARD (	CHECK					
SOFT C	HECK					
CATI NO	OTES					
CAWIN	IOTES					
PAPER	QNUM	Q35				
NEXT		If COMM_SS = (02, 03, 04): AG_ONST_CM Else: ADULT_DD				

AG_ON	AG_ONST_CM				
ASK			If COM_SS = (02, 03, 04)		
	Did this difficu		ulty communicating begin before age 22?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	Did this difficu		ulty communicating begin before age 22?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK				
SOFT CH	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM		Q36		
NEXT			ADULT_DD		

ADULT	ADULT_DD				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	Do you have a		developmental disability?		
	01	YES			
CATI	02	NO			
	98	_	r know		
	99	PREFE	R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Do you have a		developmental disability?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUEST	1		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q37		
NEXT			If S15 = 02 and (S14 < 45 or S14A = (01, 02, 03)): E65, Else: D41		

### **Pregnancy Status**

regne		tatas		
E65				
ASK			If S15 = 02 and (S14 < 45 or S14A = (01, 02, 03))	
	During the p		ast 12 months, were you pregnant at any time?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	During the past 12 months, were you pregnant at any time?			
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	НЕСК			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q39	
NEXT			If E65 = 01: E65A, Else: D41	

E65A	E65A			
ASK			If E65 = 01	
	Are you <b>curre</b>		ntly pregnant?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		- KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Are you <b>curre</b>		ntly pregnant?	
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q40	
NEXT			D41	

### **Chronic Conditions**

D41	D41			
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	These next questions are about medical conditions you may have.  Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>high blood pressure</b> , also called hypertension?  O1 YES O2 NO  98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	These next questions are about medical conditions you may have.  Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>high blood pressure</b> , also called hypertension?  O1 Yes O2 No			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q41		
NEXT		D41A		

D41A			
ASK		ASK ALL	
CATI	Has a doctor of myocardial info	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had a <b>heart attack</b> , also called farction?	
		r know R not to say	
CAWI	Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had a <b>heart attack</b> , also called myocardial infarction?  O1 Yes O2 No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument	
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q42	
NEXT		D41b_rev	

D41b_r	D41b_rev				
ASK		ASK ALL			
	Has a doct	tor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>angina or coronary heart disease</b> ?			
CATI	01 YE 02 NO				
		ON'T KNOW REFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Has a doct	tor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>angina or coronary heart disease</b> ?			
	01 Yes 02 No				
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q43			
NEXT		D41c			

D41c				
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>a stroke</b> ?  TKNOW		
CAWI	99 PREFER NOT TO SAY  Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>a stroke</b> ?  O1 Yes O2 No			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q44		
NEXT		D41d_rev		

D41d_r	D41d_rev			
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	when your he 01 YES 02 NO	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>congestive heart failure</b> , which is art can't pump enough blood to meet the body's needs?		
	99 PREFE	R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>congestive heart failure</b> , which is when your heart can't pump enough blood to meet the body's needs?  O1 Yes O2 No			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK			
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q45		
NEXT		D42		

D42	D42				
ASK	ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	Has a doctor of O1 YES O2 NO		or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>high cholesterol</b> ?		
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI			or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>high cholesterol</b> ?		
	01 Yes 02 No				
QUESTION TYPE			Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q46		
NEXT			D43		

D43	D43					
ASK			ASK ALL			
	Has a doctor or		or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>diabetes</b> ?			
CATI	01	YES				
CATI	02 03	NO (VOLU	INTEERED) BORDERLINE			
	98 99		T KNOW R NOT TO SAY			
	Has a	doctor c	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>diabetes</b> ?			
CAWI	01 02	Yes No				
	03 Borderlin		rline			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES						
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q47			
NEXT			If D43 = (01, 03) and S15 = 02 and (S14 < 45 or S14A = (01, 02, 03)): D43B, Else: COPD			

D43B	D43B			
ASK			If D43 = (01, 03) and S15 = 02 and (S14 < 45 or S14A = (01, 02, 03))	
	Was y	our {FILI	L_DIABETES} only during a time associated with a pregnancy?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		r not to say	
CAWI	Was y	our {FILI	L_DIABETES} only during a time associated with a pregnancy?	
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button	
FILLS			IF D43 = 03: FILL_DIABETES = "borderline diabetes" ELSE: FILL_DIABETES = "diabetes"	
NOTES				
HARD C	HECK			
SOFT CH	HECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q48 Instead of formatting the skip pattern about gender on this question on PAPI, there is an extra response option: "Does not apply (Never been pregnant)"	
NEXT			COPD	

COPD			
ASK		ASK ALL	
САТІ	Has a doctor of disease, also of O1 YES O2 NO	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>chronic obstructive pulmonary</b> called COPD?	
		Γ KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>chronic obstructive pulmonary disease</b> , also called COPD?  O1 Yes O2 No		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument	
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q49	
NEXT		D44	

D44	D44				
ASK		ASK ALL			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>asthma</b> ?  T KNOW			
CAWI	99 PREFER NOT TO SAY  Has a doctor or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>asthma</b> ?  01 Yes 02 No				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q50			
NEXT		CNCR			

CNCR	CNCR				
ASK		ASK ALL			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>cancer</b> ?  KNOW			
	99 PREFE	R NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	01 Yes	or other health professional <b>ever</b> told you that you had <b>cancer</b> ?			
	02 No	T			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q51			
NEXT		MTL_HLTH			

### Mental Health

MTL_HLTH							
ASK ALL							
	MENTAL HEA	LTH					
	The next questions are about your mental or emotional health. You do not have to answer any questions that make you uncomfortable.						
	In general, wo	ould you say that your mental health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?					
CATI	02 VERY 03 GOOD 04 FAIR	02 VERY GOOD 03 GOOD 04 FAIR					
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY					
CAWI	The next questions are about your mental or emotional health. You do not have to answer any questions that make you uncomfortable.  In general, would you say that your <b>mental health</b> is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?  O1 Excellent O2 Very good O3 Good O4 Fair O5 Poor						
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button					
FILLS							
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument					
HARD CHECK							
SOFT CHECK							
CATI NO							
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER QNUM		Q52					
NEXT		D30I					

D30I			
ASK		ASK ALL	
CATI	substance abo emotional pro	at your <b>mental health</b> , which may include stress, depression, problems with emotions, or use, for how many days, <b>during the past 30 days</b> did a mental health condition or oblem keep you from doing your work or other usual activities?  R: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 0 AND 30.)	
	D/	AYS	
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Thinking about your <b>mental health</b> , which may include stress, depression, problems with emotions, or substance abuse, for how many days, <b>during the past 30 days</b> did a mental health condition or emotional problem keep you from doing your work or other usual activities?  Days (0-30)		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		Range: 0-30	
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of days is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 30. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of days a mental health condition kept you from doing your work or other usual activities.	
PAPER QNUM		Q53	
NEXT		IS_UCLA1	

# Loneliness/Isolation

IS_UCLA1			
ASK			ASK ALL
САТІ	How often do		you feel that you lack companionship? Would you say
		ever of the time, or	
		-	KNOW R NOT TO SAY
	How often do you feel that you lack companionship?		
CAWI	01 Hardly ever 02 Some of the time 03 Often		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	HARD CHECK		
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q54
NEXT			IS_UCLA2

IS_UCLA2				
ASK			ASK ALL	
	How o	ften do	you feel left out? Would you say	
CATI	01 Hardly ever 02 Some of the time, or 03 Often			
	98 99		- KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
	How often do you feel left out?			
CAWI	01 Hardly ever 02 Some of the time 03 Often			
QUESTI	ION TYPI	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q55	
NEXT	NEXT		IS_UCLA3	

IS_UCLA3				
ASK			ASK ALL	
	How often do		you feel isolated from others? Would you say	
CATI	01 02 03	Hardly Some Often	v ever of the time, or	
	98 99		- KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
	How often do you feel isolated from others?			
CAWI	01 Hardly ever 02 Some of the 03 Often			
QUESTI	ION TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q56	
NEXT			PHQ1	

# Depression/Anxiety

PHQ1			
ASK		ASK ALL	
	<b>During the</b> Would you	e past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by feeling nervous, anxious, or on edge? u say	
CATI	01 Nearly every day 02 More than half the days 03 Several days, or 04 Not at all		
		ON'T KNOW REFER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	During the past two weeks, how often have you been bothered by feeling nervous, anxious, or on Would you say  O1 Nearly every day O2 More than half the days O3 Several days O4 Not at all		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PHQ1-4 funded by OhioMHAS	
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q57	
NEXT		PHQ2	

PHQ2				
ASK		ASK ALL		
		ast two weeks, how often have you been bothered by not being able to stop or control ould you say		
САТІ	02 More	y every day than half the days al days, or t all		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
	<b>During the past two weeks,</b> how often have you been bothered by not being able to stop or control worrying? Would you say			
CAWI	01 Nearly every day 02 More than half the days 03 Several days 04 Not at all			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PHQ1-4 funded by OhioMHAS		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q58		
NEXT		PHQ3		

PHQ3				
ASK		ASK ALL		
		ast two weeks, how often have you been bothered by feeling down, depressed, or build you say		
САТІ	02 More	y every day than half the days al days, or t all		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
	<b>During the past two weeks,</b> how often have you been bothered by feeling down, depressed, or hopeless? Would you say			
CAWI	01 Nearly every day 02 More than half the days 03 Several days 04 Not at all			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PHQ1-4 funded by OhioMHAS		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q59		
NEXT		PHQ4		

PHQ4				
ASK		ASK ALL		
		ast two weeks, how often have you been bothered by having little interest or pleasure in Would you say		
САТІ	02 More	y every day than half the days al days, or t all		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
		ast two weeks, how often have you been bothered by having little interest or pleasure in Would you say		
CAWI	01 Nearly every day 02 More than half the days 03 Several days 04 Not at all			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PHQ1-4 funded by OhioMHAS		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q60		
NEXT		D45		

# Substance Use

D45	D45				
ASK		ASK ALL			
	SUBSTANCE L	JSE			
	answers that	The next few questions are about your experiences with tobacco, alcohol, and other substances. The answers that you provide are important to this study's success, and only the combined responses from all survey participants will be reported, not just one person's answers.			
CATI	Have you smo	oked at least 100 cigarettes in your entire life?			
	01 YES 02 NO				
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	The next few questions are about your experiences with tobacco, alcohol, and other substances. The answers that you give us are important to this study's success, and only the combined responses from all survey participants will be reported, not just one person's answers.  Have you smoked at least 100 cigarettes in your entire life?  O1 Yes O2 No				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM	Q61			
NEXT		If D45 = 01: D45a, Else: D45e			

D45a	D45a				
ASK			If D45 = 01		
	Do yo	u <b>now</b> si	moke cigarettes every day, some days, or not at all?		
CATI	01 02	EVERY SOME			
	03	NOT A	T ALL		
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
	Do you <b>now</b> smoke cigarettes every day, some days, or not at all?				
CAWI	01 Every				
	02 Some days				
OUEST	03	Not at	Radio button		
FILLS	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
NOTES					
HARD					
-	SOFT CHECK				
	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q62		
NEXT			D45e		

D45e	D45e				
ASK			ASK ALL		
CATI	Have 01 02	you <b>eve</b> YES NO	r used an electronic cigarette or vaping product, even one time?		
	98 99		F KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Have 01 02	you <b>eve</b> Yes No	r used an electronic cigarette or vaping product, even one time?		
QUESTION TYPE			Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q63		
NEXT			If D45e = 01: D45F, Else: D46		

D45f	D45f				
ASK	4 <i>SK</i>		If D45e = 01		
	Do you	u <b>now</b> u	se electronic cigarettes or vaping products every day, some days, rarely, or not at all?		
CATI	01 02 03 04	EVERY SOME RAREL NOT A	DAYS Y		
	98 99		KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
	Do you <b>now</b> use electronic cigarettes or vaping products every day, some days, rarely, or not at all?				
CAWI	01 02 03 04	Every Some Rarely Not at	days		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q64		
NEXT			D46		

D46	D46			
ASK		ASK ALL		
	During the past 30 days, on how many days did you have at least one drink of an alcoholic beverage such as beer, wine, a malt beverage or liquor?			
CATI	1	R: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 0 AND 30. IF RESPONDENT DID NOT HAVE ANY DRINKS ST 30 DAYS, ENTER 0.)		
	DA	AYS		
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI		st 30 days, on how many days did you have at least one drink of an alcoholic beverage wine, a malt beverage or liquor?		
	Days (0-30)			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Numeric		
FILLS				
NOTES		Range: 0-30		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of days is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 30. If you did not have any drinks over the past 30 days, enter 0. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."		
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of days on which you had at least one alcoholic beverage in the past 30 days.		
PAPER	QNUM	Q65		
NEXT		If D46 = (1-30): D46A, Else: MRJ_EV		

D46A	D46A				
ASK		If D46 = (1-30)			
		st 30 days, considering all types of alcoholic beverages, on how many days, if any, did you LL} or more drinks on an occasion?			
CATI	(INTERVIEWE	(INTERVIEWER: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 0 AND 30.)			
	DAYS				
		r know Er not to say			
CAWI	During the past 30 days, considering all types of alcoholic beverages, on how many days, if any, of have {D46AFILL} or more drinks on an occasion?				
	Da	ays (0-30)			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric			
FILLS		If S15 = 01: D46AFILL = "5", Else: D46AFILL = "4"			
NOTES		Range: 0-30			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of days is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 30. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."			
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of days on which you had {D46AFILL} or more drinks on an occasion.			
PAPER QNUM		Q66, Q67			
NEXT		MRJ_EV			

MRJ_E\	MRJ_EV				
ASK		ASK ALL			
	do not include to cause a "hi	The next questions ask about marijuana and cannabis products. When answering these questions, please <b>do not include</b> CBD or other hemp products that have no or small amounts of THC and are not intended to cause a "high".  Have you <b>ever</b> , even once, used marijuana, cannabis, or any form of THC product such as edibles, oils,			
CATI	and food prod	lucts?			
	01 YES 02 NO				
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	The next questions ask about marijuana and cannabis products. When answering these questions, please do not include CBD or other hemp products that have no or small amounts of THC and are not intended to cause a "high".  Have you ever, even once, used marijuana, cannabis, or any form of THC product such as edibles, oils, and food products?  O1 Yes O2 No				
QUESTI	98 Don't ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CH	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM	Q68			
NEXT		If MRJ_EV = 01: MRJ_FRQ, Else: PRESC_1			

MRJ_FRQ				
ASK		If MRJ_EV = 01		
		ast 30 days, have you used marijuana, cannabis, or any form of THC product every day, arely, or not at all?		
САТІ	02 SOM 03 RAR	RY DAY E DAYS ELY AT ALL		
		'T KNOW FER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	some days, r			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q69		
NEXT		PRESC_1		

PRESC_	PRESC_1			
ASK		ASK ALL		
	oxycodor answerin	questions ask about using prescription pain relievers, such as Oxycontin also known as e, Vicodin also known as hydrocodone, and Opana also known as oxymorphone. When g these questions, please <b>do not include</b> pain relievers such as aspirin, Tylenol, Aleve, and Advil, buprofens.		
CATI	During th	e past 12 months, have you been prescribed a pain reliever by a doctor?		
		ES O		
		ON'T KNOW REFER NOT TO SAY		
		e past 12 months, have you been prescribed a pain reliever by a doctor?		
QUESTI	98 D ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PRESC_1-4 requested by OhioMHAS		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	QNUM	Q70		
NEXT		If PRESC_1 = 01: PRESC_2, Else: PRESC_4		

PRESC_	PRESC_2				
ASK	(		If PRESC_1 = 01		
		g the pa use it?	st 12 months, have you used a prescription pain reliever in any way a doctor did not direct		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	r know R not to say		
CAWI		g the past 12 months, have you used a prescription pain reliever in any way a doctor did not direct o use it?  Yes No Don't know			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES	NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PRESC_1-4 requested by OhioMHAS		
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q71		
NEXT			If PRESC_2 = 01: PRESC_3, Else: PRESC_4		

PRESC_	PRESC_3				
ASK			If PRESC_2 = 01		
			st 12 months, have you used a prescription pain reliever in greater amounts, more often, a doctor told you to take it?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	r not to say		
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , have you used a prescription pain reliever in greater amounts, more often, or longer than a doctor told you to take it?				
C, IVI	01 02 98	Yes No Don't	know		
QUESTI	ION TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument PRESC_1-4 requested by OhioMHAS		
HARD (	HARD CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q72		
NEXT			PRESC_4		

PRESC_	PRESC_4				
ASK	SK		ASK ALL		
CATI	<b>During</b> by a do	•	st 12 months, have you used a prescription pain reliever that was not prescribed for you		
	01 02	YES NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , have you used a prescription pain reliever that was <b>not prescribed for you</b> by a doctor?				
	01 02 98	Yes No Don't	know		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES	NOTES		New for 2023 instrument PRESC_1-4 requested by OhioMHAS		
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q73		
NEXT			F67		

# **SECTION E: SOURCES OF CARE, UTILIZATION, AND UNMET NEEDS**

<u>Usual Source</u> of Care

F67	F67			
ASK		ASK ALL		
	HEALTH CARE			
	The next set o	f questions asks about your use of health care services.		
CATI		sick or need advice about your health, do you usually receive care at one place, more than no place at all?		
	01 ONE P			
		THAN ONE PLACE		
	03 NO PL	ACE AT ALL		
	98 DON'T	T KNOW		
	99 PREFE	R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	The next set of questions asks about your use of health care services.  When you are sick or need advice about your health, do you usually receive care at one place, more tha one place, or no place at all?  One place  More than one place  No place at all			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWIN	IOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM	Q74		
NEXT		If F67 = (01, 02): F67_2, Else: UTLZ		

F67_2	F67_2				
ASK		If F67 = (01, 02)			
	(INTERVIEWE	usually receive care or advice about your health? Would you say R: IF THE RESPONDENT INDICATES MORE THAN ONE, PROMPT THEM TO SELECT JUST ONE E THEY USUALLY RECEIVE CARE.)			
САТІ	02 A hos 03 An urg 04 A clini 05 Some	tor's office or health center, including by phone or video call, pital emergency room, gent care center, including by phone or video call, c in a pharmacy or grocery store, or other place			
		F KNOW FR NOT TO SAY			
	Where do you <b>usually</b> receive care or advice about your health?				
CAWI		tor's office or health center, including by phone or video call pital emergency room			
	O3 An urgent care center, including by phone or video call O4 A clinic in a pharmacy or grocery store O5 Some other place				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q75			
NEXT		UTLZ			

Health Care Utilization

f_UTLZ			
ASK	L / UTLZ02 / UT	ASK ALL	
		st 12 months, did you see a doctor or other healthcare provider R: PAUSE AFTER EACH ROW AND WAIT FOR A YES/NO RESPONSE.)	
CATI	01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'7	r know Er not to say	
	ROW ITEMS:  a. In-person? [UTLZ01]  b. (IF NEEDED: Did you see a doctor or other healthcare provider) By audio-only call without video? [UTLZ02]  c. (IF NEEDED: Did you see a doctor or other healthcare provider) By video call with audio? [UTLZ03]		
CAWI	COLUMN HEA 01 Yes 02 No ROW ITEMS:		
	<ul> <li>a. In-person [UTLZ01]</li> <li>b. By audio-only call without video [UTLZ02]</li> <li>c. By video call with audio [UTLZ03]</li> </ul>		
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button grid	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument	
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q76	
NEXT		If UTLZ02 = 1 or UTLZ03 = 1: TLHLTH, Else: E59A	

TLHLTF	тінітн			
ASK		If UTLZ02 = 1 or UTLZ03 = 1		
	This next question asks you about telehealth. Telehealth lets a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider care for you without an in-person office visit. Telehealth appointments are usually done online, using a computer, tablet, or smartphone, or by phone.			
CATI		ast 12 months, how many times have you had a telehealth visit with a doctor, nurse, or are provider? Would you say		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	This next question asks you about telehealth. Telehealth lets a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider care for you without an in-person office visit. Telehealth appointments are usually done onli (using a computer, tablet, or smartphone) or by phone.  During the past 12 months, how many times have you had a telehealth visit with a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider?			
	01 0 times 02 1-2 times 03 3-6 times 04 7 or more times			
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q77 Note that this skip pattern is not formatted on PAPI.		
NEXT		E59A		

E59A			
ASK		ASK ALL	
		ng has it been since you last visited a doctor or other health professional for a <b>routine</b> outine checkup is a general physical exam, not an exam for a specific injury, illness, or uld you say	
CATI	(IF NEEDED: If you are unsure, please make your best estimate.)		
	02 More	n the last 12 months, than 12 months ago, or you never seen a doctor for a routine checkup?	
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	About how long has it been since you last visited a doctor or other health professional for a <b>routine checkup</b> ? A routine checkup is a general physical exam, not an exam for a specific injury, illness, or condition. If you are unsure, please make your best estimate.		
	01 Within the last 12 months 02 More than 12 months ago 03 I have never seen a doctor for a routine checkup		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q78	
NEXT		E62	

E62			
ASK			ASK ALL
	<b>During</b> you sa	-	st 12 months, how many times were you a patient in a hospital emergency room? Would
CATI	01 02 03		nes nes, or
	98 99	DON'T	rore times  T KNOW  R NOT TO SAY
	During the past 12 months, how many times were you a patient in a hospital emergency room?		
CAWI	01 02 03 04	0 time 1-2 tin 3-6 tin 7 or m	nes
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Changed from write-in question to categorical in 2023.
HARD (	HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q79
NEXT	NEXT		VACRC_FLU

### Vaccines

VACRC_FLU				
_			ACK ALL	
ASK			ASK ALL	
	We w	We would now like to ask you a couple of questions about vaccines.		
	Durin	During the past 12 months, have you had a shot or vaccine for the flu?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
	We w	We would now like to ask you a couple of questions about vaccines.		
CAWI	During the past 12 months, have you had a shot or vaccine for the flu?			
	01 02	Yes No		
	03 Don't know		know	
QUEST	ION TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument	
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q80	
NEXT			f_VACRC_EVR	

f_VACRC_EVR VACRC_EVR1 / VACRC_EVR2 / VACRC_EVR3						
ASK	_EVK1 / VACKO	ASK ALL				
	Have you <b>ever</b> had a shot or vaccine for?  (INTERVIEWER: PAUSE AFTER EACH ROW AND WAIT FOR A YES/NO RESPONSE.)  COLUMN HEADERS: 01 YES					
CATI	98 DON'					
	b. (IF NEEDI	ED: Have you <b>ever</b> had a shot or vaccine for) Pneumonia? <b>[VACRC_EVR1]</b> ED: Have you <b>ever</b> had a shot or vaccine for) Shingles? <b>[VACRC_EVR2]</b> ED: Have you <b>ever</b> had a shot or vaccine for) COVID-19? <b>[VACRC_EVR3]</b>				
CAWI	Have you ever had a shot or vaccine for any of the following?  COLUMN HEADERS:  01 Yes  02 No  03 Don't know  ROW ITEMS:  a. Pneumonia [VACRC_EVR1]  b. Shingles [VACRC_EVR2]					
OUESTI	c. COVID-19 ON TYPE	P [VACRC_EVR3] Radio button grid				
FILLS	0111112	Tradio Sattori gria				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Randomize order of the rows in the grids on CATI and CAWI. Do not keep the lettering in the rows.				
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CH	НЕСК	CAWI: No error message when missing.				
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	IOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q81 Note that the order of the rows is listed in reverse alphabetical order on PAPI:  a. Shingles b. Pneumonia c. COVID-19				
NEXT		f_VAC_HES				

f_VAC_HES VAC_HES1 / VAC_HES2 / VAC_HES3 / VAC_HES4			
ASK	,	ASK ALL	
	Currently, how hesitant are you to receive the following vaccines? Would you say very hesitant, somewhat hesitant, not that hesitant, or not at all hesitant?  (IF NEEDED: READ RESPONSE OPTIONS VERY HESITANT, SOMEWHAT HESITANT, NOT THAT HESITANT, OR		
NOT AT ALL HESITANT)  COLUMN HEADERS: 01 VERY HESITANT 02 SOMEWHAT HESITANT 03 NOT THAT HESITANT 04 NOT AT ALL HESITANT 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY  ROW ITEMS: a. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you to receive vaccines for) the Flu? [VAC_HES b. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you to receive vaccines for) Pneumonia? [VAC_C. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you to receive vaccines for) Shingles? [VAC_HE			
CAWI	d. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you to receive vaccines for) COVID-19? [VAC_HES4]  Currently, how hesitant are you to receive the following vaccines?  COLUMN HEADERS: 01 Very hesitant 02 Somewhat hesitant 03 Not that hesitant 04 Not at all hesitant  ROW ITEMS: a. Flu [VAC_HES1] b. Pneumonia [VAC_HES2] c. Shingles [VAC_HES3] d. COVID-19 [VAC_HES4]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button grid	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Randomize the order of the rows in the grid on CATI and CAWI. Do not keep the lettering on the rows.	
HARD C			
SOFT CI		CAWI: No error message when missing.	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			

PAPER QNUM	Q82 Note that the order of the rows is listed in reverse alphabetical order on PAPI:  a. Shingles b. Pneumonia c. Flu d. COVID-19
NEXT	ND_DNTL

### **Unmet Care Needs**

ND_DN	ND_DNTL				
ASK		ASK ALL			
		uestions ask about different types of care you may have needed and whether or not you get this needed care.			
CATI	During the p	During the past 12 months, was there a time when you needed dental care?			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO				
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	These next questions ask about different types of care you may have needed and whether or not you were able to get this needed care.				
CAVVI	During the past 12 months, was there a time when you needed dental care?  101 Yes, I needed dental care 102 No, I did not need dental care				
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.			
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q83			
NEXT		If ND_DNTL = 01: UNMT_DNTL, Else: ND_VS			

UNMT_DNTL			
ASK			If ND_DNTL = 01
	Were you able		e to <b>get</b> the dental care that you needed?
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Were you able to <b>get</b> the dental care that you needed?		
	_		got the dental care I needed lid not get the dental care I needed
QUEST	ION TYI	PE	Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.
HARD (	HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q84
NEXT			If UNMT_DNTL = 02: f_UM_DNTL_RS, Else: ND_VS

f_UM_DNTL UM_DNTL_R	_	DNTL_RS02 / UM_DNTL_RS03 / UM_DNTL_RS04 / UM_DNTL_RS05 / UM_DNTL_RS06	
ASK	ī	If UNMT_DNTL = 02	
plea	SE TEIL ME Y UMN HEAD YES NO DON'T	DERS:	
cati a. b. c. d. e.	thought it (IF NEEDED did not have (IF NEEDED provider we (IF NEEDED could not for the NEEDED Some other thought).	D: Did you <b>not get</b> the dental care you needed during the past 12 months because) You would cost too much? <b>[UM_DNTL_RS01]</b> D: Did you <b>not get</b> the dental care you needed during the past 12 months because) You we transportation to or from appointments? <b>[UM_DNTL_RS02]</b> D: Did you <b>not get</b> the dental care you needed during the past 12 months because) The was not available when you needed to go? <b>[UM_DNTL_RS03]</b> D: Did you <b>not get</b> the dental care you needed during the past 12 months because) You find a provider who would accept your insurance? <b>[UM_DNTL_RS04]</b> D: Did you <b>not get</b> the dental care you needed during the past 12 months because of) For reason? <b>[UM_DNTL_RS05]</b> DED: Please tell me the other reason.) <b></b>	
	(IF NEE	DED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UM_DNIL_RSU6]	
for e	ROW ITEMS:  a. I thought it would cost too much [UM_DNTL_RS01]  b. I did not have transportation to or from appointments [UM_DNTL_RS02]  c. The provider was not available when I needed to go [UM_DNTL_RS03]  d. I could not find a provider who would accept my insurance [UM_DNTL_RS04]		
QUESTION T		specify the other reason: [UM_DNTL_RS06]  Radio button grid	
FILLS		nadio button grid	
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument If UM_DNTL_RS05=01, display UM_DNTL_RS06 on the next screen.	
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK CATI NOTES			
CATTNUTES			

CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you did not receive dental care"  Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did not get dental care.
PAPER QNUM	Q85
NEXT	ND_VS

ND_VS	ND_VS			
ASK			ASK ALL	
	During the pa		st 12 months, was there a time when you needed vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		r know r not to say	
CAWI	Durin	g the pa	st 12 months, was there a time when you needed vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses?	
	O1 Yes, I needed vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses O2 No, I did not need vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses			
QUEST	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.	
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q86	
NEXT			If ND_VS = 01: UNMT_VS, Else: ND_MTL	

UNMT	UNMT_VS				
ASK			If ND_VS = 01		
	Were	you able	e to <b>get</b> the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses that you needed?		
CATI	02	NO			
	98 99		T KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Were you able to <b>get</b> the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses that you needed?				
	-		got the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses I needed did not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses I needed		
QUEST	ION TY	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q87		
NEXT			If UNMT_VS = 02: f_UNMT_VS_RS, Else: ND_MTL		

#### f UNMT VS RS UNMT\_VS\_RS01 / UNMT\_VS\_RS02 / UNMT\_VS\_RS03 / UNMT\_VS\_RS04 / UNMT\_VS\_RS05 / UNMT\_VS\_RS06 If UNMT VS = 02Why did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months? For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months because...) You thought it would cost too much? [UNMT\_VS\_RS01] CATI b. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months because...) You did not have transportation to or from appointments? [UNMT VS RS02] c. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months because...) The provider was not available when you needed to go? [UNMT VS RS03] d. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months because...) You could not find a provider who would accept your insurance? [UNMT\_VS\_RS04] e. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months because of...) Some other reason? [UNMT VS RS05] (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UNMT\_VS\_RS06] Why did you not get the vision care, eyeglasses, or lenses you needed during the past 12 months? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes 02 No CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** I thought it would cost too much [UNMT VS RS01] a. I did not have transportation to or from appointments [UNMT VS RS02] b. The provider was not available when I needed to go [UNMT VS RS03] c. d. I could not find a provider who would accept my insurance [UNMT\_VS\_RS04] e. Another reason not listed [UNMT VS RS05] Please specify the other reason: \_ [UNMT\_VS\_RS06] **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid **FILLS** From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument **NOTES** If UNMT VS RS05=01, display UNMT VS RS06 on the next screen. HARD CHECK SOFT CHECK

**CATI NOTES** 

CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you did not receive vision care" Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did not get vision care.
PAPER QNUM	Q88
NEXT	ND_MTL

ND_MT	ND_MTL				
ASK		ASK ALL			
	During the p	ast 12 months, was there a time when you needed mental or emotional health care or ervices?			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO				
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , was there a time when you <b>needed</b> mental or emotional health care or counseling services?				
	O1 Yes, I needed mental health or emotional health care or counseling services No, I did not need mental health or emotional health care or counseling services				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Q89			
NEXT		If ND_MTL = 01: UNMT_MTL, Else: ND_DRG_EVR			

UNMT_MTL				
ASK			If ND_MTL = 01	
	Were you able to <b>get</b> the mental or emotional health care or counseling services that you needed?			
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99	_	r not to say	
CAWI	Were you able to <b>get</b> the mental or emotional health care or counseling services that you needed?  O1 Yes, I got the mental health or emotional health care or counseling services I needed  No, I <b>did not get</b> the mental health or emotional health care or counseling services I needed			
QUEST	ION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.	
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q90	
NEXT			If UNMT_MTL = 02: f_UM_MTL_RS, Else: ND_DRG_EVR	

_	IT_MTL_RS	MTL_RS02 / UM_MTL_RS03 / UM_MTL_R	504 / UM MTI RS05 / UM MTI RS06
ASK		If UNMT_MTL = 02	.,
	COLUMN HEA 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'1	ns? For each statement I read, please tell n	or counseling services you needed <b>during the</b> ne yes or no.
CATI	during the during the [UM_MT] c. (IF NEEDE during the [UM_MT] d. (IF NEEDE during the insurance e. (IF NEEDE during the insurance)	e past 12 months because) You thought it D: Did you <b>not get</b> the mental or emotional past 12 months because) You did not had L_RS02] D: Did you <b>not get</b> the mental or emotional past 12 months because) The provider volume to be past 12 months because) The provider volume to past 12 months because) You could not Past 12 months because) You could not P [UM_MTL_RS04]	health care or counseling services you needed ve transportation to or from appointments?  Thealth care or counseling services you needed vas not available when you needed to go?  Thealth care or counseling services you needed find a provider who would accept your
CAWI	past 12 month  COLUMN HEA  01 Tes  02 No  ROW ITEMS: a. I thou b. I did n c. The pi d. I could e. Anoth	ns? Please select "yes" or "no" for each rease DERS:  ght it would cost too much [UM_MTL_RS0] ot have transportation to or from appoint a provider was not available when I needed to I not find a provider who would accept my er reason not listed [UM_MTL_RS05]	l] nents [UM_MTL_RS02] go [UM_MTL_RS03] insurance [UM_MTL_RS04]
QUESTI	ION TYPE	specify the other reason:  Radio button grid	[UM_MTL_RS06]
FILLS		<u> </u>	
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 If UM_MTL_RS05=01, display UM_MTL_R:	
HARD (	CHECK		

SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you did not receive mental health care"  Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did not get mental health care.
PAPER QNUM	Q91
NEXT	ND_DRG_EVR

ND_DR	ND_DRG_EVR						
ASK			ASK ALL				
		Have you <b>ever</b> needed treatment for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products? Would you say					
CATI	01 02 03	02 No, or					
	98 99		r not to say				
	Have	Have you <b>ever</b> needed treatment for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products?					
CAWI	01 02 03	Yes No I have	never used alcohol or other drugs				
QUEST	ION TYP		Radio button				
FILLS							
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument				
HARD (	HARD CHECK						
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES							
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q92				
NEXT		-	If ND_DRG_EVR = 01: ND_DRG, Else: UNMT_PRS				

ND_DRG				
ASK		If ND_DRG_EVR = 01		
		ast 12 months, was there a time when you needed treatment for your use of alcohol or not including nicotine products?		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , was there a time when you <b>needed</b> treatment for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products?			
		needed treatment for alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products did not need treatment for alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses. Skip pattern new for 2023 instrument.		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q93		
NEXT		If ND_DRG = 01: UNMT_DRG, Else: UNMT_PRS		

UNMT_DRG				
ASK		If ND_DRG = 01		
	Were you able to <b>get</b> the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products?			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Were you able to <b>get</b> the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products?  Yes, I got the treatment I needed for alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products No, I <b>did not get</b> the treatment I needed for alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		Variable name changed to ease interpretation for analyses.		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q94		
NEXT		If UNMT_DRG = 02: f_UM_DRG_RS, Else: UNMT_PRS		

### f UM DRG RS UM\_DRG\_RS01 / UM\_DRG\_RS02 / UM\_DRG\_RS03 / UM\_DRG\_RS04 / UM\_DRG\_RS05 / UM\_DRG\_RS06 If UNMT DRG = 02 Why did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months? For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Did you **not get** the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months because...) You thought it would cost too much? [UM DRG RS01] CATI b. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months because...) You did not have transportation to or from appointments? [UM DRG RS02] (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months because...) The provider was not available when you needed to go? [UM\_DRG\_RS03] d. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months because...) You could not find a provider who would accept your insurance? [UM\_DRG\_RS04] (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months because of...) Some other reason? [UM\_DRG\_RS05] (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UM DRG RS06] Why did you not get the treatment you needed for your use of alcohol or other drugs, not including nicotine products, during the past 12 months? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes 02 No CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** I thought it would cost too much [UM DRG RS01] b. I did not have transportation to or from appointments [UM\_DRG\_RS02] The provider was not available when I needed to go [UM DRG RS03] c. d. I could not find a provider who would accept my insurance [UM\_DRG\_RS04] e. Another reason not listed above [UM\_DRG\_RS05] Please specify the other reason: \_\_\_\_\_\_ [UM\_DRG\_RS06] **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid

**FILLS** 

NOTES	From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument If UM_DRG_RS05=01, display UM_DRG_RS06 on the next screen.
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you did not receive the treatment you needed"
	Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did not get the treatment you needed.
PAPER QNUM	Q95
NEXT	UNMT_PRS

UNMT_PRS						
ASK			ASK ALL			
	During t	he pa	st 12 months, was there a time when you were not able to fill a prescription? Would you			
CATI	02	2 No, or				
		_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY			
	During the past 12 months, was there a time when you were not able to fill a prescription?					
CAWI	<ul> <li>Yes, there was a time I was <b>not able to fill</b> a prescription</li> <li>No, I was able to fill all my prescriptions</li> <li>I did not have any prescriptions in the past 12 months</li> </ul>					
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	HARD CHECK					
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER QNUM			Q96			
NEXT			If UNMT_PRS = 01: f_UM_PRS_RS, Else: Q1_NEW			

#### f UM PRS RS UM\_PRS\_RS01 / UM\_PRS\_RS02 / UM\_PRS\_RS03 / UM\_PRS\_RS04 / UM\_PRS\_RS05 / UM\_PRS\_RS06 / UM\_PRS\_RS07 / UM\_PRS\_RS08 **ASK** If UNMT\_PRS = 01 Thinking about the most recent time you were not able to fill a prescription, why were you not able to fill it? For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Were you **not** able to fill the prescription because...) You could not afford to pay for the prescription? [UNMT\_PRS\_RS01] b. (IF NEEDED: Were you not able to fill the prescription because...) You did not have transportation to CATI or from the pharmacy? [UNMT PRS RS02] c. (IF NEEDED: Were you not able to fill the prescription because...) The pharmacy was not open when you needed to go? [UNMT PRS RS03] d. (IF NEEDED: Were you **not** able to fill the prescription because...) You could not find a pharmacy that would accept your insurance? [UNMT PRS RS04] e. (IF NEEDED: Were you not able to fill the prescription because...) You ran out of refills? [UNMT\_PRS\_RS05] (IF NEEDED: Were you **not** able to fill the prescription because...) Your insurance would not cover the prescription? [UNMT\_PRS\_RS06] g. (IF NEEDED: Were you not able to fill the prescription because of ...) Some other reason? [UNMT\_PRS\_RS07] (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UNMT PRS RS08] Thinking about the most recent time you were not able to fill a prescription, why were you not able to fill it? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes 02 No CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** I could not afford to pay for the prescription [UNMT PRS RS01] а b. I did not have transportation to or from the pharmacy [UNMT\_PRS\_RS02] The pharmacy was not open when I needed to go [UNMT\_PRS\_RS03] c. I could not find a pharmacy that would accept my insurance [UNMT\_PRS\_RS04] d. e. I ran out of refills [UNMT\_PRS\_RS05] f. My insurance would not cover the prescription [UNMT PRS RS06] Another reason not listed above [UNMT\_PRS\_RS07] g. Please specify the other reason: \_ [UNMT PRS RS08]

**QUESTION TYPE** 

Radio button grid

FILLS	
NOTES	From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument If UNMT_PRS_RS07=01, display UNMT_PRS_RS08 on the next screen.
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you were not able to fill a prescription"  Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did were not able to fill a prescription.
PAPER QNUM	Q97
NEXT	Q1_NEW

## **Financial Stress**

Q1_NEW				
ASK		ASK ALL		
САТІ	FINANCIAL SITUATION			
	These next questions are about your financial situation.			
	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , how difficult has it been for your household to pay for usual household expenses, such as food, rent or mortgage, medical expenses, and so on? Would you say			
	02 A little 03 Some	Not at all difficult A little difficult Somewhat difficult, or Very difficult		
CAWI	These next questions are about your financial situation.  During the past 12 months, how difficult has it been for your household to pay for usual household expenses, such as food, rent or mortgage, medical expenses, and so on?  O1 Not at all difficult O2 A little difficult O3 Somewhat difficult			
OUECTI	•	difficult  Radio button		
QUESTION TYPE FILLS		Naulo Duttoli		
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q98		
NEXT		PY_RNT		

PY_RNT					
ASK	ASK		ASK ALL		
	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , at any point did you have difficulty paying your rent or mortgage? Would you say				
CATI	01 02 03	Yes No, or Did yo			
	98 99				
CAWI	During the past 12 months, at any point did you have difficulty paying your rent or mortgage?				
	01 02 03	Yes No	not have rent or a mortgage during the past 12 months		
QUESTION TYPE			Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q99		
NEXT			If PY_RNT = 01: FRC_MV_RNT, Else: F70		

FRC_M	FRC_MV_RNT				
ASK			If PY_RNT = 01		
	During the pa		st 12 months, were you forced to move because you couldn't pay your rent or mortgage?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Durin	<b>g the pa</b> Yes	st 12 months, were you forced to move because you couldn't pay your rent or mortgage?		
	02	No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q100		
NEXT			F70		

F70	F70				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	_	-	st 12 months, at any point did you have difficulty paying medical bills for yourself or the family or household? Would you say		
CATI	01 02 03	Yes No, or Did yo	u not have any medical bills during the past 12 months?		
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , at any point did you have difficulty paying medical bills for yourself or anyone else in the family or household?				
CAWI	01 02 03	Yes No I did n	ot have any medical bills during the past 12 months		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Ē	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q101		
NEXT	_		PY_DBT		

PY_DB1	PY_DBT					
ASK			ASK ALL			
		<b>During the past 12 months</b> , at any point did you have difficulty paying any debt that you have? Would you say				
CATI	01 02 03	Yes No, or Did yo	or you not have any debt during the past 12 months?			
	98 99	_	r know R not to say			
	During	During the past 12 months, at any point did you have difficulty paying any debt that you have?				
CAWI	01 02 03	Yes No I did n	ot have any debt during the past 12 months			
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	HARD CHECK					
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q102			
NEXT			FOOD_WORRY			

FOOD_	FOOD_WORRY				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	At any time in the past 12 months, have you worried whether your food would run out befor money to buy more?				
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	r not to say		
CAWI		At any time in the past 12 months, have you worried whether your food would run out before you go money to buy more?			
	01 02	Yes No			
QUEST	ION TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument. This was in 2019 but not 2021.		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q103		
NEXT			FOOD_OUT		

FOOD_	FOOD_OUT				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	At any	y time ir	the past 12 months, have you run out of food before you got money to buy more?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	T KNOW PR NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	At any time in		the past 12 months, have you run out of food before you got money to buy more?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument. This was in 2019 but not 2021.		
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q104		
NEXT			PY_FD		

PY_FD	PY_FD				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	_	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , at any point did you have difficulty paying for food for your family or household? Would you say			
CATI	02 N	es No, or Did yo	u not buy food for your family or this household during the past 12 months?		
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , at any point did you have difficulty paying for food for your family or household?				
CAWI	02 N	∕es No did n	ot buy food for my family or this household during the past 12 months		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q105		
NEXT	NEXT		FD_EBT		

FD_EBT	FD_EBT				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	During	g the pa	st 30 days, have you used an EBT or Food Stamp benefit card?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	During	g the pa	st 30 days, have you used an EBT or Food Stamp benefit card?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK				
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q106		
NEXT			PY_TRNSP		

PY_TRN	PY_TRNSP				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	Durin	g the pa	st 12 months, at any point did you have difficulty accessing reliable transportation?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Durin	g the pa	st 12 months, at any point did you have difficulty accessing reliable transportation?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q107		
NEXT			f_CM_PRB		

#### f CM PRB CM\_PRB01 / CM\_PRB02 / CM\_PRB03 / CM\_PRB04 / CM\_PRB05 / CM\_PRB06 / CM\_PRB07 / CM\_PRB08 **ASK ALL** Now I have a question about your community. How big of a problem do you think the following issues are in your community? Would you say a very big problem, a moderately big problem, a small problem, not a problem at all, or are you not sure? (IF NEEDED: READ RESPONSE OPTIONS A VERY BIG PROBLEM, A MODERATELY BIG PROBLEM, A SMALL PROBLEM, NOT A PROBLEM AT ALL, OR ARE YOU NOT SURE) **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 A VERY BIG PROBLEM 02 A MODERATELY BIG PROBLEM 03 A SMALL PROBLEM CATI 04 **NOT A PROBLEM AT ALL** 98 DON'T KNOW 99 **REFUSED ROW ITEMS:** (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is...) Access to transportation? a. [CM PRB01] b. (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is...) Crime? [CM\_PRB02] (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is...) Drug addiction? [CM\_PROB03] c. d. (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is a...) Lack of jobs? [CM PRB04] e. (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is...) Paying for food? [CM PROB05] f. (IF NEEDED: In your community, how big of a problem is...) Paying for housing? [CM\_PRB06]

	Now we have a question about your community.								
	How big of a problem do you think the following issues are in your community?								
	COLUMN HEADERS:								
	01 A very big problem								
	02 A moderately big problem								
	03 A small problem								
	04 Not a problem at all								
CAWI	98 Don't know								
	ROW ITEMS:								
	a. Access to transportation [CM_PRB01]								
	b. Crime [CM_PRB02]								
	c. Drug addiction [CM_PROB03]								
	d. Lack of jobs [CM_PRB04]								
	e. Paying for food [CM_PROB05]								
	f. Paying for housing [CM_PRB06]								
	g. Problem not mentioned, please specify. [CM_PRB07]								
	Please specify the other reason: [CM_PROB	08]							
OUECT	JESTION TYPE Padia button grid								

QUESTION TYPE	Radio button grid
FILLS	
NOTES	New for 2023 instrument CAWI: If CM_PROB07=(01, 02, 03), display CM_PROB08 on the next screen. Randomize the order of the rows in the grid on CATI and CAWI (except for CM_PRB07). Do not keep the lettering in the rows.
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	CAWI: No error message when missing
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other problem you think is an issue"  Short Text: Select how much of a problem you think each issue is for your community.
PAPER QNUM	Q108
NEXT	CATI: CM_PRB08 CAWI: G71

CM_PR	CM_PRB08				
ASK		CATI: ASK ALL			
CATI	Is there anything else that you think is a problem in your community?  O1 YES O2 NO  98 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED  (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other problem.)				
CAWI	[Not on CAWI]				
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button grid			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument If CM_PROB08=01, display the open-ended text box on the same screen.			
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	HECK				
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM					
NEXT		CATI: If CM_PRB08=01: CM_PRB07, Else: G71			

CM_PRB07				
ASK		CATI: If CM_PRB08=01		
CATI	(IF NEEDED: Would you say this is a very big problem, a moderately big problem, or a small problem?)  01 A VERY BIG PROBLEM 02 A MODERATELY BIG PROBLEM 03 A SMALL PROBLEM  98 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED			
CAWI	[Not on CAWI]			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button grid		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		G71		

## **SECTION F: EMPLOYMENT STATUS**

G71	G71					
ASK			ASK ALL			
	Now we	Now we'd like to ask you some questions about your current work situation.  Last week did you have a job, either full or part-time?				
CATI	02 98		KNOW R NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Last we		to ask you some questions about your current work situation. you have a job, either full or part-time?			
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument			
HARD (	HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q109			
NEXT	NEXT		If G71 = 01: G71A, Else: G71A_NEW			

G71A	G71A				
ASK		If G71 = 01			
	Thinking about just <b>last week</b> , how many hours did you work? If you are unsure, please make guess.				
CATI	(INTERVIEWER: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 0 AND 168. IF RESPONDENT DID NOT WORK ANY HOUR: LAST WEEK, ENTER 0.)				
	но	DURS			
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Thinking about just <b>last week</b> , how many hours did you work? <i>If you are unsure, please make guess</i> .  Hours (0-168)				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric			
FILLS					
NOTES		Range: 0-168			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of hours is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 168. If you did not work any hours last week, enter 0. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."			
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of hours you worked last week.			
PAPER (	QNUM	Q110			
NEXT		G71F			

G71F				
ASK		If G71 = 01		
	How long h	ave you had your <b>current</b> job? If you are unsure, please make your best guess. Would you		
CATI	02 3 m 03 Mo 04 Mo 98 DOI	s than 3 months conths to 6 months re than 6 months to 1 year, or re than 1 year  N'T KNOW  FER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	How long have you had your <b>current</b> job? <i>If you are unsure, please make your best guess.</i> O1 Less than 3 months O2 3 months to 6 months O3 More than 6 months to 1 year O4 More than 1 year			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C				
SOFT CI				
CATI NO				
CAWIN				
PAPER	QNUM	Q111		
NEXT		G71A_NEW		

G71A_I	G71A_NEW				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	At any	time d	uring the last 12 months, were you self-employed? This may be in addition to your main		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99	_	F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	At any job.	<b>y time d</b> Yes	uring the last 12 months, were you self-employed? This may be in addition to your main		
OUEST	02	No	Darlie house		
FILLS	ION TYP	E	Radio button		
NOTES			Dropped skip pattern for this question in 2023 (used to only ask if indicated they had a job last week)		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q118 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.		
NEXT			LS_JB		

LS_JB	LS_JB					
ASK			ASK ALL			
	Durin	Now we'd like to ask you about changes to your job situation during the past 12 months.  During the past 12 months, did you lose a job? By 'lose a job,' we mean getting fired, let go, or laid off, meaning that you no longer work in that job.				
CATI	01 02	YES NO				
	98 99	_	r know			
CAWI	Durin	g the pa	to ask you about changes to your job situation during the past 12 months.  st 12 months, did you lose a job? By 'lose a job,' we mean getting fired, let go, or laid off, you no longer work in that job.			
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES	NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q120 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.			
NEXT			LV_JB			

LV_JB	LV_JB				
ASK			ASK ALL		
		arily de	st 12 months, did you choose to leave a job? By 'leave a job,' we mean quitting or ciding to no longer work in that job.		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI			st 12 months, did you choose to leave a job? By 'leave a job,' we mean quitting or ciding to no longer work in that job.		
CAVVI	01	Yes			
	02	No			
	98	Don't	know		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	НЕСК				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWI N	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q121 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.		
NEXT			If LV_JB = 01: f_WHY_LV_JB, Else if (HH = 02 or MDCD = 01) and (G71 = 01 or G71A_NEW = 01): MCD_WRK, Else if G71 = 01: G72, Else if G71 = 02: G76, Else: MRD		

#### f WHY LV JB WHY\_LV\_JB01 / WHY\_LV\_JB02 / WHY\_LV\_JB03 / WHY\_LV\_JB04 / WHY\_LV\_JB05 / WHY\_LV\_JB06 / ASK If $LV_JB = 01$ Why did you choose to leave that job? If you chose to leave more than one job during the past 12 months, please refer to the most recent job you left. For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job because...) The pay was too low? [WHY\_LV\_JB01] CATI b. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job because...) There were not enough opportunities for advancement? [WHY LV JB02] c. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job because...) You felt disrespected at work? [WHY\_LV\_JB03] d. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job ...) Because of childcare issues? [WHY LV JB04] e. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job because...) There was not enough flexibility in work schedule or hours? [WHY LV JB05] (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job because...) The benefits, such as health insurance, weren't good? [WHY LV JB06] g. (IF NEEDED: Did you choose to leave that job ...) Because of transportation issues? [WHY\_LV\_JB07] Why did you choose to leave that job? Please select "yes" or no" for each reason. If you chose to leave more than one job during the past 12 months, please refer to the most recent job you left. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes 02 No CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** a. The pay was too low [WHY\_LV\_JB01] There were not enough opportunities for advancement [WHY LV JB02] b. c. I felt disrespected at work [WHY\_LV\_JB03] d. Because of childcare issues [WHY\_LV\_JB04] e. There was not enough flexibility in work schedule or hours [WHY\_LV\_JB05] f. The benefits, such as health insurance, weren't good [WHY LV JB06] Because of transportation issues [WHY\_LV\_JB07] g. **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid **FILLS NOTES** New for 2023 instrument HARD CHECK

SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	
PAPER QNUM	Q122 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.
NEXT	If (HH = 02 or MDCD = 01) and (G71 = 01 or G71A_NEW = 01): MCD_WRK, Else if G71 = 01: G72, Else if G71 = 02: G76, Else: MRD

MCD_V	MCD_WRK				
ASK	ASK If (HH = 02 or MDCD = 01) and (G71 = 01 or G71A_NEW = 01)				
САТІ	01 02 03 98	Makes Has no Makes DON'T	edicaid coverage affect your ability to work? Would you say it it easier effect, or it harder KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	01 02 03	Has no effect Makes it harder			
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	CATI NOTES				
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q119 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.		
NEXT			If MCD_WORK = (01, 03): MCD_WRK_OE, Else if G71 = 01: G72, Else if G71 = 02: G76, Else: MRD		

MCD_V	MCD_WRK_OE				
ASK		If MCD_WORK = (01, 03)			
САТІ		nce, please explain how having Medicaid coverage affects your ability to work.  R: RECORD RESPONDENT RESPONSE VERBATIM)			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	In one senter	nce, please explain how having Medicaid coverage affects your ability to work.			
OUESTI	ON TYPE	Text entry			
FILLS		. S. C.			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Character limit: 2,000			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING, DISPLAY: "Missing response. You did not enter a response. To skip the question, please select NEXT a second time."			
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter a sentence explaining how Medicaid coverage affects your ability to work.			
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI			
NEXT		If G71 = 01: G72, Else if G71 = 02: G76, Else: MRD			

# Employer Sponsored Insurance

G72	G72					
ASK			If G71 = 01			
	Does y	These next few questions ask about employment and health insurance.  Does your employer or labor union offer health insurance to <b>any</b> of its employees?  (INTERVIEWER: IF R INDICATES THEY ARE SELF-EMPLOYED SELECT "DOES NOT APPLY".)				
CATI	01 02 03 98 99	DON'	NOT APPLY  F KNOW  ER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Does y	our em ved, ple Yes No	w questions ask about employment and health insurance.  ployer or labor union offer health insurance to <b>any</b> of its employees? <i>If you are self-</i> rase answer "Does not apply."  not apply			
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button			
FILLS						
NOTES			Skip pattern criteria changed in 2023, no longer conditional on insurance type (used to only ask if respondent has ESI through someone else's current work – too convoluted for PAPI)			
HARD C	HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q112 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.			
NEXT			If G72 = 01 and B4AA != (01, 03): G72B, Else: MRD			

G72B	372B				
ASK			If G72 = 01 and B4AA != (01, 03)		
	Are you <b>curre</b>		ntly eligible to participate in your employer or union health insurance?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
	Are yo	u <b>curre</b>	ntly eligible to participate in your employer or union health insurance?		
CAWI	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES	NOTES		If B4AA = (01, 03) then autocode G72B = 01		
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	ATI NOTES				
CAWIN	AWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q113 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns. Note that this ask logic is not possible to include on the PAPI.		
NEXT	NEXT		If G72B = 01 and (B4A = 02 or (B4A = 01 and B4AA = 02)): f_G72c, Else: MRD		

### f G72c G72c\_1 / G72c\_2 / G72c\_3 If G72B = 01 and (B4A = 02 or (B4A = 01 and B4AA = 02)) Please tell me whether each of the following was a reason you are **not participating** in your employer or labor union health insurance. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY CATI **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Was the reason for you not participating in your employer or labor union health insurance because...) It costs too much? [G72c\_1] b. (IF NEEDED: Was the reason for you **not participating** in your employer or labor union health insurance because...) You have other insurance? [G72c\_2] c. (IF NEEDED: Was the reason for you not participating in your employer or labor union health insurance because...) You do not need it? [G72c\_3] Please tell us whether each of the following was a reason you are not participating in your employer or labor union health insurance. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes CAWI 02 No **ROW ITEMS:** a. It costs too much. [G72c 1] b. I have other insurance. [G72c\_2] c. I do not need it. [G72c\_3] **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid **FILLS** 2023 skip pattern slightly changed, no longer exclude if ESI is through current work **NOTES** (don't have that info anymore) HARD CHECK SOFT CHECK **CATI NOTES CAWI NOTES** Custom error message to be developed in accessibility testing. **PAPER QNUM** Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.

**NEXT** 

**MRD** 

# Not Working

G76	G76							
ASK			If G71 = 02					
	During	g the pa	st 30 days, did you look for work?					
CATI	01 02	YES NO						
	98 99	_	T KNOW R NOT TO SAY					
	During	g the pa	st 30 days, did you look for work?					
CAWI	01 02	Yes No						
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button					
FILLS								
NOTES								
HARD C	HECK							
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK							
CATI NOTES								
CAWI N	CAWI NOTES							
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM		Q115 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.					
NEXT			f_NTWK_RS					

#### f NTWK RS NTWK\_RS\_1 / NTWK\_RS\_2 / NTWK\_RS\_3 / NTWK\_RS\_4 / NTWK\_RS\_5 / NTWK\_RS\_6 / NTWK\_RS\_7 / NTWK\_RS\_OTH **ASK** If G71 = 02People are not working for various reasons. For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no if it is a reason why you are not working. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You are retired? [NTWK\_RS\_1] a. (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You are caring for a child/adult family member? b. CATI [NTWK\_RS\_2] (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You have at least one physical or mental health c. limitation? [NTWK\_RS\_3] d. (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You are in a job training program or in school? [NTWK\_RS\_4] (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You could not find work? [NTWK\_RS\_5] e. f. (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because...) You do not have reliable transportation? [NTWK\_RS\_6] (IF NEEDED: Are you not working because of...) Some other reason? [NRWK\_RS\_7] g. (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [NTWK RS OTH]

People are not working for various reasons. Why were you not working last week? *Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason.* 

#### **COLUMN HEADERS:**

01 Yes

02 No

#### CAWI ROW ITEMS:

- a. I am retired [NTWK\_RS\_1]
- b. I am caring for a child/adult family member [NTWK\_RS\_2]
- c. I have at least one physical or mental health limitation [NTWK\_RS\_3]
- d. I am in a job training program or in school [NTWK\_RS\_4]
- e. I could not find work [NTWK\_RS\_5]
- f. I do not have reliable transportation [NTWK\_RS\_6]
- g. Some other reason (Please specify) [NTWK\_RS\_7]

#### \_ [NTWK\_RS\_OTH]

QUESTION TYPE	NTWK_RS_1-NTWK_RS_7: Radio button grid NTWK_RS_OTH: Text entry
FILLS	
NOTES	From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change (G77 series); used to randomize answer option order for and added 06 and 07; also changed question wording structure to collapse into a single list, will likely impact trending.  If NTWK_RS_7 = 01, display NTWK_RS_OTH
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	If CAWI and Missing, Display: "Missing Response: You did not select a response. Please select at least one response. To skip the question, please press NEXT a second time."
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason you were not working last week"  Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason you did not work last week.
PAPER QNUM	Q116 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.
NEXT	If (HH = 02 or MDCD = 01) and G71 = 02: MCD_LK_WRK, Else: MRD

MCD_LKWRK						
ASK			If (HH = 02 or MDCD = 01) and G71 = 02			
		_	Nedicaid coverage affect your ability to look for work? Would you say it			
CATI	01 02		s it easier o effect, or			
CATT	03		s it harder			
	98 99		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY			
	Does having Medicaid coverage affect your ability to look for work?					
CAWI	01		s it easier			
	02		o effect			
	03 98	Makes it harder Don't know				
	96	Don't	NIOW			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button			
FILLS	FILLS					
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK					
CATI NO	CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES			Short Text: Enter a sentence explaining how Medicaid coverage affects your ability to work.			
PAPER QNUM			Q117 Note that the order of this question was moved on the PAPI to help with skip patterns.			
NEXT			If MCD_LK_WORK = (01, 03): MCD_LK_WRK_OE, Else: MRD			

MCD_LKWRK_OE					
ASK		If MCD_LK_WORK = (01, 03)			
CATI	In one sentence, please explain how having Medicaid coverage affects your ability to look for work.  INTERVIEWER: RECORD RESPONDENTS RESPONSE VERBATIM				
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	In one sentence, please explain how having Medicaid coverage affects your ability to look for work.				
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Text entry			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Character limit: 2,000			
HARD (	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING, DISPLAY: "Missing response. You did not enter a response. To skip the question, please select NEXT a second time."			
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM		Not on the PAPI			
NEXT		MRD			

## **SECTION G: ADULT DEMOGRAPHICS AND FAMILY INCOME**

MRD	MRD			
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	w questions are for general classification purposes.  r current marital status? Would you say  ried owed orced arated, or e you never been married?  N'T KNOW FER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	The next few questions are for general classification purposes.  What is your current marital status?  1 am married 1 am widowed 1 am divorced 1 am separated 1 lam separated 1 lam separated 1 lam separated			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change and slight answer options changed in 2023 (dropped "not married but living with partner").		
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT C	HECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Q125 Note that the marital status and education questions are flipped on PAPI to help with spacing.		
NEXT		EDUC		

EDUC	EDUC			
ASK		ASK ALL		
		the highest level of school you have completed or the highest degree received?  IEWER: READ ANSWER OPTIONS ONLY IF ABSOLUTELY NECESSARY)		
CATI	02 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	LESS THAN 8 <sup>TH</sup> GRADE, SOME HIGH SCHOOL, BUT NO DIPLOMA, GED, HIGH SCHOOL OR VOCATIONAL/TRADE SCHOOL GRADUATE, SOME COLLEGE, BUT NO DEGREE, ASSOCIATE DEGREE, THAT IS, A 1 TO 2 YEAR OCCUPATIONAL, TECHNICAL OR ACADEMIC MM, FOUR-YEAR COLLEGE GRADUATE OR BACHELOR'S DEGREE, OR ADVANCED DEGREE INCLUDING MASTER'S, PROFESSIONAL DEGREE, OR DOCTORATE  DON'T KNOW PREFER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	01 02 03 04 05 06 07	Less than 8 <sup>th</sup> grade Some high school, but no diploma GED High school or vocational/trade school graduate Some college, but no degree Associate degree (1-2 year occupational, technical or academic program) Four-year college graduate/bachelor's degree Advanced degree (including master's, professional degree, or doctorate)		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change and answer options changed in 2023 (GED as separate category).		
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER		Q124 Note that the marital status and education questions are flipped on PAPI to help with spacing.		
NEXT		H78		

H78	H78				
ASK			ASK ALL		
	Have you ever		served in the United States Armed Forces?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
			r not to say		
	Have you eve		served in the United States Armed Forces?		
CAWI	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES					
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q126		
NEXT			If H78 = 01: ML_NOW, Else: S16		

ML_NOW					
ASK			If H78 = 01		
САТІ	Are yo 01 02	e you <b>currently</b> serving in the United States Armed Forces?  YES  NO			
	98 99	B DON'T KNOW			
CAWI	Are yo 01 02	you <b>currently</b> serving in the United States Armed Forces?  Yes No			
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q127		
NEXT			S16		

<b>S16</b>	S16				
ASK			ASK ALL		
САТІ	01	YES	panic, Latino, or Spanish origin?		
	98 99		T KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Are you of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin?  01 Yes 02 No				
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES					
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM			Q128		
NEXT			f_S17		

f_S17 S17 1	/ \$17 2 /	S17 3	/ S17_4 / S17_5 / S17_6 / S17_97
ASK			ASK ALL
	Which one or more of the following would you say is your race? Are you White, Black or African American, Asian, Native American, American Indian, or Alaskan Native, Native Hawaiian or Pacifi Islander, Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish, or some other race I have not mentioned? Please choose a apply.  INTERVIEWER: CODE ALL THAT APPLY		
CATI	02 03 04 05 06	BLACK ASIAN NATIV NATIV HISPAI	E [S17_1] OR AFRICAN AMERICAN [S17_2] [S17_3] E AMERICAN, AMERICAN INDIAN, OR ALASKAN NATIVE [S17_4] E HAWAIIAN OR PACIFIC ISLANDER [S17_5] NIC, LATINO, SPANISH [S17_6] R [S17_97]
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY
Which one or more of the following would you say is you		one or	more of the following would you say is your race? Select all that apply.
CAWI	02 03 04 05 06	Black of Asian   Native Native Hispar	[S17_1] or African American [S17_2] [S17_3] American, American Indian, or Alaskan Native [S17_4] Hawaiian or Pacific Islander [S17_5] nic, Latino, Spanish [S17_6] [S17_97]
QUEST	ION TYPE	•	Checkbox
FILLS			
NOTES	NOTES		Code each variable as 01 if checked, 02 if not checked.
	HARD CHECK		
	SOFT CHECK		
	CATI NOTES		
CAWIN			
	QNUM		Q129
NEXT			D30A_VALUE

# Weight and Height

		D30A_VALUE			
ASK		ASK ALL			
,	WEIGHT AND	HEIGHT			
+	(D30AFILL)				
CATI (I		ENTER WEIGHT IN POUNDS) POUNDS			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	{D30AFILL}				
-		Pounds (1-700)			
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric			
FILLS		If E65A = 01, D30AFILL = "Just before your current pregnancy, about how much did you weigh without shoes?"  Else, D30AFILL = "About how much do you weigh without shoes?"			
NOTES		Range: 1-700 Answer layout – boxes for 3-digit number			
HARD CH	IECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Weight, in pounds, is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 700. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."			
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your weight in pounds.			
PAPER QNUM		Note that PAPI wording will be different: About how much do you weigh without shoes? If you are currently pregnant, please provide your weight prior to your pregnancy. Q130			
NEXT		f_D30B			

_	f_D30B D30B_F / D30B_I		
ASK	7 0000_1	ASK ALL	
CATI	About how tall are you without shoes? Feet [D30B_F]Inches [D30B_I]  98		
CAWI	About how tall are you without shoes? Feet [D30B_F] (1-8)Inches [D30B_I] (0-11)		
QUEST	ION TYPE	Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		D30B_F Answer layout — 1-digit box D30B_I Answer layout —2-digit box D30B_F Range: 1-8 D30B_I Range: 0-11	
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND D30B_F OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE MESSAGE OF:  "Please enter a number between 1 and 8."  IF CAWI AND D30B_I OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE MESSAGE OF:  "Please enter a number between 0 and 11."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q131	
NEXT		If S11 = MISSING or S13B = MISSING: H84_NEW, Else, if (S11 = 1 and S13B = 0): H84_A1_extra Else: H84_A1	

## Family Income

H84_NEW		
ASK		If S11 = MISSING or S13B = MISSING
САТІ	How many family members, including yourself, live in your household? As a reminder, for this project family means two or more persons living together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption, or legal guardianship.  INTERVIEWER: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 1 AND 20. ENTER 20 IF THE NUMBER IS GREATER THAN 20. FAMILY MEMBERS	
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI	How many family members, including yourself, live in your household? Family means two or more persons living together who are related by birth, marriage, partnership, adoption, or legal guardianship.  Family Members	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 1-20
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY THE SOFT CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Number of family members in your household is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your family who live in this household, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of family members who live in your household.
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI
NEXT		If (S11 = 1 and S13B = 0) or (H84_NEW = 1): H84_A1_extra Else: H84_A1

H84_A1				
ASK		If !((S11 = 1 and S13B = 0) or (H84_NEW = 1))		
	to health insu	The next few questions ask about your income so that the survey sponsors can find out how income relates to health insurance coverage and access to health care.  Total income includes money from jobs, business, farm, pensions, investments, social security payments		
CATI	total income?			
	(INTERVIEWEI	INTERVIEWER: ENTER A NUMBER BETWEEN 1 AND 20. ENTER 20 IF THE NUMBER IS GREATER THAN 20.)		
	FA	MILY MEMBERS		
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
		questions ask about your income so that the survey sponsors can find out how income relates rance coverage and access to health care.		
CAWI	Total income includes money from jobs, business, farm, pensions, investments, social security payments and other income received before taxes or other deductions. Earlier you said there were {SUMHH} family members, including yourself, <b>living in your household</b> . How many of these family members are supported by the family's total income?			
	Family Members			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric		
		If S11 != MISSING: TOT_ADFAM = S11 Else if H84_NEW != MISSING: TOT_ADFAM = H84_NEW Else: TOT_ADFAM = 1		
FILLS		If S13B = MISSING: SUMHH = TOT_ADFAM Else: SUMHH = TOT_ADFAM + S13B		
		If S11 = MISSING and H84_NEW = MISSING and S13B = MISSING: FILLH84= "How many family members, including yourself,"  Else: FILLH84 = "Earlier you said there were {SUMHH} family members, including yourself, living in your household. How many of these family members"		
NOTES		Range: 1-20 IF (S11 = 1 and S13B = 0) or (H84_NEW = 1) THEN AUTOCODE H84_A1 = 1		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY THE SOFT CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Number of family members in your household who are supported by the family's total income is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. Include yourself when counting. If there are more than 20 adults in your household who are supported by the family's total income, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."		
CATI NO	OTES			

CAWI NOTES	Short Text: Enter the number of family members who live in your household.
PAPER QNUM	Note that the question wording on PAPI will be different: How many family members, including yourself, are supported by the family's total income? Please include yourself. Total income includes money from jobs, business, farm, pensions, investments, social security payments and other income received before taxes or other deductions. Q132
NEXT	H84_A1_extra

H84_A1_extra				
ASK	ASK		ASK ALL	
		ere any licome?	other family members <b>who do not live in your home</b> who are also supported by the family's	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99		· KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Are there any other family members <b>who do not live in your home</b> who are also supported by the family's total income?  O1 Yes O2 No			
QUESTION TYPE		<b>=</b>	Radio button	
FILLS	FILLS			
NOTES	NOTES			
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM			Q133	
NEXT			If H84_A1_extra = 01: H84_A1_NUM, Else: H84_A2	

H84_A1_NUM		
ASK		If H84_A1_extra = 01
CATI	How many <b>ot</b> income?	her family members who do not live in your home are also supported by the family's total
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI	How many <b>ot</b> income?	her family members who do not live in your home are also supported by the family's total
	0	ther Family Members
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 1-20
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE, DISPLAY THE SOFT CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Number of other family members who do not live in your household but are supported by your income is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 20. If there are more than 20 other family members who do not live in your household but are supported by your income, please enter 20. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT"
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of other family members who are supported by your income but do not live with you.
PAPER QNUM		Q134
NEXT		H84_A2

H84_A2		
ASK		ASK ALL
CATI	What is your best estimate of {H84FILL} income last month before taxes and other deductions? Pleas include family members living inside and outside the household supported by you. All of the informat you provide will be kept strictly confidential.  (INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT DID NOT HAVE ANY INCOME LAST MONTH, ENTER 0.)  DOLLARS  99998 DON'T KNOW	
CAWI	What is your I	Dest estimate of {H84FILL} income last month before taxes and other deductions? This by members living inside and outside the household supported by you. All of the information
		pill be kept strictly confidential.
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric
FILLS		If H84_A1 = 1 & H84_A1_NUM = (1, MISSING), H84FILL = "your" Else: H84FILL = "you and your family members'"
NOTES		Range: 0-84,000 Do not allow decimals.
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE SOFT-CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Monthly income is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 84,000. If you did not have any income last month, enter 0. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your best estimate of your income last month before taxes and other deductions.
PAPER QNUM		Q135
NEXT		If H84_A2 = MISSING: H84_A2CATS, Else: H84_A3

#### H84\_A2CATS ASK If H84 A2 = MISSING I want to reassure you that your best guess is fine and that responses will be kept strictly confidential. The survey asks about income to help researchers understand how income groups differ in health insurance coverage and access to health care. Approximately, what was {H84FILL} total gross income last month before taxes and other deductions? Would you say... INTERVIEWER: READ EACH RESPONSE OPTION BELOW PAUSING BRIEFLY BETWEEN EACH. YOU DO NOT NEED TO READ ALL OPTIONS IF RESPONDENT ANSWERS AFIRMATIVELY. 01 1,500 or less CATI 02 1,501-2,100 03 2,101-2,600 04 2,601-3,200 05 3,201-3,700 06 3,701-4,300 07 4,301-4,800 80 4,801-5,400, or 09 5,401 or more 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY We want to reassure you that your best guess is fine and that responses will be kept strictly confidential. The survey asks about income to help researchers understand how income groups differ in health insurance coverage and access to health care. Approximately, what was {H84FILL} total gross income last month before taxes and other deductions? 01 1,500 or less CAWI 1,501-2,100 02 03 2,101-2,600 04 2,601-3,200 05 3,201-3,700 06 3,701-4,300 07 4,301-4,800 80 4,801-5,400 09 5,401 or more **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button If H84 A1 = 1 & H84 A1 NUM = (1, MISSING), H84FILL = "your" **FILLS** Else: H84FILL = "you and your family members" **NOTES** HARD CHECK **SOFT CHECK**

CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	
PAPER QNUM	Not on PAPI
NEXT	H84_A3

H84_A3					
ASK		ASK ALL			
	include family	What is your best estimate of {H84FILL} <b>total 2022 annual income</b> before taxes and deductions? Please include family members living inside and outside the household supported by you. All of the information you provide will be kept strictly confidential.			
CATI	(INTERVIEWE	(INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT DID NOT HAVE ANY INCOME LAST YEAR, ENTER 0.)			
	D(	OLLARS			
CAWI	includes famil	What is your best estimate of {H84FILL} <b>total 2022 annual income</b> before taxes and deductions? <i>This includes family members living inside and outside the household supported by you. All of the information you provide will be kept strictly confidential.</i>			
	Dollars				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric			
FILLS		If H84_A1 = 1 & H84_A1_NUM = (0, MISSING), H84FILL = "your" Else: H84FILL = "you and your family members'"			
NOTES		Range: 0-999,996			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Total 2022 income is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 999,996. If you did not have any income last year, enter 0. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."			
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your best estimate of your total 2022 annual income before taxes and deductions.			
PAPER QNUM		Q136			
NEXT		If H84_A3 = MISSING: H84_A3CATS, Else if HH = 01 AND (S12 > 0 AND S12 <= 20): PREPI90, Else: INCENT			

H84_A3CATS				
ASK		If H84_A3 = MISSING		
	I want to reassure you that your best guess is fine and that responses will be kept strictly confidential.  The survey asks about income to help researchers understand how income groups differ in health insurance coverage and access to health care.			
	Approximately, what was {H84FILL} total 2022 annual income before taxes and other deductions?  INTERVIEWER: READ EACH RESPONSE OPTION BELOW PAUSING BRIEFLY BETWEEN EACH. YOU DO NOT			
	NEED TO READ ALL OPTIONS IF RESPONDENT ANSWERS AFIRMATIVELY.			
CATI	02 14,00 03 18,00 04 23,00 05 28,00 06 32,00 07 37,00 08 42,00 09 47,00	0 or less 1-18,000 1-23,000 1-28,000 1-32,000 1-37,000 1-42,000 1-42,000 1-47,000 1 or more  T KNOW  ER NOT TO SAY		
	We want to reassure you that your best guess is fine and that responses will be kept strictly confidential. The survey asks about income to help researchers understand how income groups differ in health insurance coverage and access to health care.  Approximately, what was {H84FILL} total 2022 annual income before taxes and other deductions?			
CAWI	01			
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS		If H84_A1 = 1 & H84_A1_NUM = (0, MISSING), H84FILL = "your" Else: H84FILL = "you and your family members"		
NOTES				
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				

CAWI NOTES	
PAPER QNUM	Not on PAPI
NEXT	Else if HH = 01 AND (S12 > 0 AND S12 <= 20): PREPI90, Else: INCENT

## **SECTION I: CHILD SCREENING QUESTIONS**

PREPI90			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND (S12 > 0 AND S12 <= 20)	
CATI	YOUR CHILD  Thank you for answering these questions about your own health.  These next questions focus on the health insurance coverage and health status of one child in your home. You will receive an additional \${INCENTIVE2} for participating in this portion of the survey.  O1 CONTINUE THE SURVEY		
CAWI	Thank you for answering these questions about your own health.  These next questions focus on the health insurance coverage and health status of one child in your home. You will receive an additional \${INCENTIVE2} for participating in this portion of the survey.  O1 Continue the Survey		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Informational	
FILLS		INCENTIVE2 = 5	
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Child sections not on PAPI	
NEXT		f_PI90	

f_PI90	-		
-	PI90 / PI90_DK		
ASK	T	If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	{PI90FILL} Wh	nat is that child's first name, nickname, or initials?	
CATI	(FIRST NAME	OR INITIALS OF CHILD:)	
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
	{PI90FILL} Wh	at is that child's first name, nickname, or initials?	
CAWI	FIRST NAME (	OR INITIALS OF CHILD:	
	98 I'm no	ot sure which child had the most recent birthday [PI90_DK]	
QUESTION TYPE		PI90: Text entry	
Q023/10/11/12		PI90_DK: Radio button	
FILLS		If S12_RE = 01 or S12 = 01, PI90FILL = "Earlier you said there is one child in your home."  Else, PI90FILL = "We would now like to identify the child in your home, age 18 or younger, who had the most recent birthday."	
NOTES		Character limit: 30 characters CAWI: Display PI90_DK if S12 = (2-20)	
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING: "Missing response: You did not enter your child's name or initials. Please enter your child's first name or initials. To skip the question, please select NEXT a second time."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your child's first name, nickname, or initials.	
PAPER	QNUM		
NEXT		If PI90_DK = 98 and S12 = (02-20): PI90S, Else: CH_INFORM_1	

PI90S			
ASK		If PI90_DK = 98 and S12 = (02-20)	
CATI	That's okay. The next questions will focus on the health insurance coverage and health status of the youngest child in your home.  What is the first name, nickname, or initials of the youngest child in your home?  FIRST NAME OR INITIALS OF CHILD:  98		
CAWI	That's okay. The next questions will focus on the health insurance coverage and health status of the youngest child in your home.  What is the first name, nickname, or initials of the youngest child in your home?  FIRST NAME OR INITIALS OF CHILD:		
QUESTION TYPE		Text entry	
FILLS			
NOTES		Character limit: 30 characters  Create {CH_NAME}:  If PI90 = missing and PI90S = missing: CH_NAME = "the child",  Else if PI90 != missing, CH_NAME = PI90,  Else: CH_NAME = PI90S	
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND MISSING: "Missing response: You did not enter your child's name or initials. Please enter your child's first name or initials. To skip the question, please select NEXT a second time."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your youngest child's first name, nickname, or initials.	
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		CH_INFORM_1	

CH_INFORM_1			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI	All remaining questions will be about {CH_NAME}.  Your participation is voluntary, you do not have to answer any question you do not want to, and your responses to questions will be kept confidential.  O1 CONTINUE THE SURVEY		
CAWI	All remaining questions will be about {CH_NAME}.  Your participation is voluntary, you do not have to answer any question you do not want to, and your responses to questions will be kept confidential.  O1 Continue the survey		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Informational	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		190A	

190A		
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0
САТІ	(INTERVIEWEYEAR 98 DON'	{CH_NAME} on their last birthday? R: IF THEY GIVE AN AGE UNDER 1, ENTER 0.) S OLD T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI		{CH_NAME} on their last birthday? If your child is less than 1 year old, enter '0'.
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		Range: 0-25
HARD CHECK		REQUIRED QUESTION, IF MISSING: "Age of child is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 0 and 25."
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the age of {CH_NAME} on their last birthday.
PAPER QNUM		
NEXT		If I90A > 18 or I90A = missing: NOCHILD Else: I90B

NOCHILD			
ASK		If I90A > 18	
САТІ	I'm sorry but the child interview is targeted at children 18 years old or younger. We are not able to do the child interview with you.  (INTERVIEWER NOTE: DO NOT PAY ADDITIONAL \${INCENTIVE2} INCENTIVE)  1 CONTINUE		
CAWI	I'm sorry but the child interview is targeted at children 18 years old or younger. We are not able to do the child interview with you and you are not eligible for the additional \${INCENTIVE2} incentive.  1 Continue		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Informational	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		INCENT	

190B			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	What is your relationship to {CH_NAME}?  (INTERVIEWER: SELECT THE RESPONSE THAT COMPLETES THIS SENTENCE: THE RESPONDENT IS {CH_NAME}'S)		
CATI	03 GRAN 04 AUNT 05 BROTI 06 OTHEI 07 LEGAL 08 FOSTE 09 OTHEI	ARENT DPARENT OR UNCLE HER OR SISTER R RELATIVE GUARDIAN ER PARENT R NON-RELATIVE	
CAWI	What is your relationship to {CH_NAME}?  O1		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES		If reach this page, create: CHILD_INCENT = 1	
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWIN			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		f_P148	

f_P148 P148 / P148_1				
ASK	If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0			
CATI	What is {CH_NAME}'s gender? Would you say  01 Male, 02 Female, or 97 Do they use a different term?			
	98 DON'			
CAWI	What is {CH_NAME}'s gender?  01 Male 02 Female 97 They use a different term (Please specify) [P149_1]			
QUESTION TYPE		P148: Radio button P148_1: Text entry		
FILLS				
NOTES		P148_1: 100 character max  If P148=97 (They use a different term is selected), display P148_1 open-ended box.  If P148 = 97 and P148_1 is MISSING, soft prompt must NOT be engaged when someone selects Something else but does not put any text in the field. (We determined this was NOT possible to do with OMTE)		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		195		

### **SECTION J: CHILD INSURED**

195			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI	coverage.  Is {CH_NAME}  01 YES  02 NO  98 DON'7	W questions ask about some general information related to {CH_NAME}'s health insurance covered by any health insurance?  KNOW  R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	These next few questions ask about some general information related to {CH_NAME}'s health insurance coverage.  Is {CH_NAME} covered by any health insurance?  O1 Yes O2 No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWIN	IOTES		
PAPER	QNUM		
NEXT		If A1 = 01 and I95 = 01: J96, Else if I95 = 01: J100A, Else if I95 = 02: K96_new, Else: L125	

# Insurance Type

	J96			
ASK		If A1 = 01 and I95 = 01		
	Is {CH_NAN	ME}'s health insurance the same as your health insurance?		
CATI	02 NO			
		N'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Is {CH_NAN 01 Yes 02 No	1E}'s health insurance the same as your health insurance?		
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		If J96 = (02, MISSING): J100A, Else: N067		

J100A	J100A			
ASK			If J96 = (02, MISSING) or (A1!=01 & I95=01)	
	Is {CH_N labor ur		currently covered by health insurance through someone's current or former employer or	
CATI		YES NO		
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Is {CH_N labor ur		currently covered by health insurance through someone's current or former employer or	
	_	Yes No		
QUESTION TYPE			Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			If J100A = 01: ESI_CH_LNG, Else: MDCD_CH	

ESI_CH_LNG				
ASK		If J100A = 01		
		s {CH_NAME} been covered by their <b>current</b> health insurance through someone's current or over or labor union? Would you say		
САТІ	02 3 mo 03 1-2 y	3 months to 1 year 3 1-2 years, or		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	How long has {CH_NAME} been covered by their <b>current</b> health insurance through someone's current or former employer or labor union?  O1 Less than 3 months			
	02 3 months to 1 year 03 1-2 years 04 More than 2 years			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		MDCD_CH		

MDCD_CH				
ASK		If J96 = (02, MISSING) or (A1!=01 & I95=01)		
	Is {CH_NAME lower income	currently covered by Ohio Medicaid, the State of Ohio health insurance for those with?		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		Γ KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Is {CH_NAME} currently covered by Ohio Medicaid, the State of Ohio health insurance for those with lower income?			
	01 Yes 02 No			
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change (J100C) because of update in description of Medicaid.		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		If MDCD_CH = 01: MDCD_CH_LNG Else: EXCHNG_CH		

MDCD_CH_LNG				
ASK			If MDCD_CH = 01	
САТІ	01 02 03	02 3 months to 1 year		
	04 More than 2 years  98 DON'T KNOW  99 PREFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	01 02 03 04	Less th 3 mon 1-2 ye	{CH_NAME} been covered by Medicaid?  han 3 months  oths to 1 year  ars  than 2 years	
QUESTI	ON TYPI		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument Display response option 03 if I90A>1 Display response option 04 if I90A>2	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM			
NEXT			EXCHNG_CH	

EXCHN	EXCHNG_CH				
ASK			If J96 = (02, MISSING) or (A1!=01 & I95=01)		
			currently covered by health insurance from healthcare.gov, sometimes called the health change" or marketplace?		
CATI		YES NO			
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI		-	currently covered by health insurance from healthcare.gov (sometimes called the health change" or marketplace)?		
	-	Yes No			
QUESTI	ION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES	NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change because of update in description of the exchange.		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			J100E		

J100E	J100E				
ASK			If J96 = (02, MISSING) or (A1!=01 & I95=01)		
		_NAME} althcare.	<b>currently</b> covered by health insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a job gov?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Is {CH_NAME} currently covered by health insurance purchased directly, and that is not related to a or healthcare.gov?				
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			J100G		

J100G	100G				
ASK			If J96 = (02, MISSING) or (A1!=01 & I95=01)		
CATI	01 N 02 N 98 E	02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW			
CAWI	previous		currently covered by any other type of health insurance you have not mentioned		
QUESTI	ION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS	FILLS				
NOTES					
HARD C	HARD CHECK				
SOFT CI	OFT CHECK				
CATI NO	ATI NOTES		CATI says "already mentioned"		
CAWIN	CAWI NOTES		CAWI says "mentioned previously"		
PAPER	PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			N067		

N067	N067			
ASK			If I95 = 01	
САТІ	Does - 01 02	{CH_NAI YES NO	ME} currently have any type of insurance that covers dental bills?	
	98 99	_	r not to say	
CAWI	Does - 01 02	{CH_NAI Yes No	ME} currently have any type of insurance that covers dental bills?	
QUESTI			Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	HECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	PAPER QNUM			
NEXT			If MDCD_CH_LNG = (01, 02) and I95 = 01: MD_CH_PRV, Else: L125	

# Previous Coverage (Medicaid)

MD_CH	MD_CH_PRV					
ASK		If MDCD_CH_LNG = (01, 02) and I95 = 01				
	During the	COVERAGE BEFORE MEDICAID  During the past 12 months, but before {CH_NAME} was covered by Medicaid, were they covered by other insurance?				
CATI	01 YE 02 NO					
		ON'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	During the other insu	s				
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button				
FILLS						
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Variable name change (J116b) because skip pattern has changed, denominator is smaller (2023 only ask to current Medicaid, used to ask to everyone).				
HARD (	CHECK					
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWIN	NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM					
NEXT		If MD_CH_PRV = 01: MD_CH_PRV_ESI, Else: L125				

MD_CH	MD_CH_PRVESI				
ASK			If MD_CH_PRV = 01		
	Was t	hat prio	r insurance obtained through someone's <b>employment or labor union</b> ?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	Was t 01 02	hat prior Yes No	r insurance obtained through someone's <b>employment or labor union</b> ?		
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES			Variable name change (J117B) because skip pattern changed for MD_CH_PRV (2023 limit to Medicaid)		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM				
NEXT			L125		

### **SECTION K: CHILD UNINSURED**

K96_ne	K96 new			
ASK			If I95 = 02	
	CURRENTLY L When was {Ch		NINSURED  I_NAME} last covered by <b>any</b> type of health insurance? Would you say	
CATI	01 02 03 04 05 06 98	3 mon 1 to 2 to 3 to More to CH_N DON'T	nan 3 months ago ths to 1 year ago years ago years ago than 3 years ago, or AME} never had health insurance  KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	When  01  02  03  04  05  06	Less th 3 mon 1 to 2 2 to 3 More	H_NAME} last covered by <b>any</b> type of health insurance?  In an 3 months ago  Iths to 1 year ago  Iths years ago  AME} never had health insurance	
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Response options were reordered and slightly changed in 2023.  Display response option 03 IF I90A > 1 Display response option 04 IF I90A > 2 Display response option 05 IF I90A > 3	
HARD (	HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
	CATI NOTES			
	CAWI NOTES			
PAPER				
NEXT			L125	

### **SECTION L: CHILD HEALTH STATUS**

#### General Health

L125	L125				
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0			
CATI	GENERAL HEALTH  These next questions ask about {CH_NAME}'s health.  In general, would you say {CH_NAME}'s health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?  O1 EXCELLENT O2 VERY GOOD O3 GOOD O4 FAIR O5 POOR				
		N'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	These next questions ask about {CH_NAME}'s health.  In general, would you say {CH_NAME}'s health is excellent, very good, good, fair, or poor?  O1 Excellent O2 Very Good O3 Good O4 Fair O5 Poor				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument			
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NO					
CAWIN					
PAPER	QNUM				
NEXT		L125a			

L125a	L125a			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0		
	_	it {CH_NAME}'s teeth and gums, would you say {CH_NAME}'s dental health is excellent, od, fair, or poor?		
CATI	01 EXCEL 02 VERY 0 03 GOOD 04 FAIR 05 POOR	GOOD		
		T NOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	Thinking about {CH_NAME}'s teeth and gums, would you say {CH_NAME}'s dental health is excevery good, good, fair, or poor?  01 Excellent 02 Very Good			
	03 Good 04 Fair 05 Poor			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM			
NEXT		If I90A >= 1: CDC_1_CH, Else: N136		

CDC_1_CH						
ASK		If I90A >= 1				
	{CH_NAME}'s	The next questions are about any kind of health problems, concerns, or conditions that may affect {CH_NAME}'s behavior, learning, growth, or physical development.  Is {CH_NAME} deaf or do they have serious difficulty hearing?				
CATI	01 YES 02 NO					
		F KNOW FR NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	The next questions are about any kind of health problems, concerns, or conditions that may affect {CH_NAME}'s behavior, learning, growth, or physical development.  Is {CH_NAME} deaf or do they have serious difficulty hearing?					
	01 Yes 02 No					
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button				
FILLS						
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument				
HARD C	CHECK					
SOFT CH	HECK					
CATI NO	OTES					
CAWI N	IOTES					
PAPER (	QNUM					
NEXT		CDC_2_CH				

CDC_2_	CDC_2_CH			
ASK			If I90A >= 1	
	Is {CH_NAME}		blind or do they have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99	_	r not to say	
CAWI	Is {CH_NAME		blind or do they have serious difficulty seeing, even when wearing glasses?	
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument	
HARD C	HECK			
SOFT CH	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NO	CATI NOTES			
CAWI N	CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	PAPER QNUM			
NEXT			LAS12	

LAS12			
ASK			If I90A >= 1
		Compared to other {I90AFILL}-year-old children, would you say {CH_NAME} experiences any difficulty speaking, communicating, or being understood?	
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99		
CAWI	Compared to other {I90AFILL}-year-old children, would you say {CH_NAME} experiences any difficulty speaking, communicating, or being understood?		
	01 Yes 02 No		
QUESTION TYPE		E	Radio button
FILLS			I90AFILL = response to I90A
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT			CHILD_DD

CHILD_DD			
ASK			If I90A >= 1
	Does {CH_NA		ME} have a developmental disability?
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99	_	r not to say
CAWI	Does {CH_NA		ME} have a developmental disability?
	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTI	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			Renamed variable (L126H_2) for ease of analysis
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM		
NEXT			DIS12_MED

DIS12_MED				
ASK			If I90A >= 1	
	currently	Because of a physical, mental, or emotional condition lasting 12 months or more, does {CH_NAME} currently need or use <b>medicine prescribed by a doctor or other health care professional</b> , other than vitamins?		
CATI		ES IO		
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	currently need or		ohysical, mental, or emotional condition lasting 12 months or more, does {CH_NAME} does or use medicine prescribed by a doctor or other health care professional, other than	
	-	es Io		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES	NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Renamed variable (L12A_NEW) for ease of analysis	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM			
NEXT			DIS12_THRP	

DIS12_	DIS12_THRP				
ASK			If I90A >= 1		
		•	physical, mental, or emotional condition lasting 12 months or more, does {CH_NAME} need therapy, such as physical, occupational or speech therapy?		
CATI	01 02	YES NO			
	98 99		r not to say		
CAWI	or get special therapy, such as physical, occupational or speech therapy		physical, mental, or emotional condition lasting 12 months or more, does {CH_NAME} need therapy, such as physical, occupational or speech therapy?		
	01 02	Yes No			
QUESTI	ION TYPE		Radio button		
FILLS					
NOTES	NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Renamed variable (L12J_NEW) for ease of analysis		
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NO	OTES				
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM				
NEXT			DIS12_CNS		

DIS12_0	DIS12_CNS			
ASK		If I90A >= 1		
		physical, mental, or emotional condition lasting 12 months or more, does {CH_NAME} have motional, developmental, or behavioral problem for which they need or get <b>treatment or</b>		
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI		01 Yes		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument. Renamed variable (L12M_NEW) for ease of analysis		
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		If I90A > 5: LAS12B, Else: N136		

LAS12B	3	
ASK		If I90A > 5
CATI	emotions, or s	
	98 DON'1	T NOW R NOT TO SAY
CAWI	emotions, or s	about {CH_NAME}'s <b>mental health</b> , which may include stress, depression, problems with substance use, for how many days, <b>during the past 30 days</b> did a mental health condition problem keep {CH_NAME} from participating in school, social relationships with friends, or trivities?
	Day	vs (0-30)
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Numeric
FILLS		
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument Range: 0-30
HARD (	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		IF OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY: "Number of days is missing or invalid.  Please enter a number between 0 and 30. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter the number of days a mental health condition or emotional problem kept {CH_NAME} from participating in school, social relationships, or other usual activities.
PAPER	QNUM	
NEXT		N136

## **SECTION M: CHILD SOURCES OF CARE & UTILIZATION OF SERVICES**

Usual Source of Care

N136	N136			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0		
	HEALTH CARE			
	The next set o	f questions ask about access to health care for {CH_NAME}.		
CATI	When {CH_NAME} is sick or needs advice about their health, do they usually receive care at one place, more than one place, or no place at all?			
	01 ONE P	LACE		
		THAN ONE PLACE		
	03 NO PL	ACE AT ALL		
	98 DON'T	KNOW		
		R NOT TO SAY		
	JJ TREFE	KNOT TO SAT		
CAWI	The next set of questions ask about access to health care for {CH_NAME}.  When {CH_NAME} is sick or needs advice about their health, do they usually receive care at one pla more than one place, or no place at all?  One place			
	<ul><li>02 More than one place</li><li>03 No place at all</li></ul>			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM			
NEXT		If N136 = (01, 02): N136A, Else: J108		

N136A	N136A			
ASK		If N136 = (01, 02)		
(INTERVIEWER		(CH_NAME) <b>usually</b> receive care or advice about their health? Would you say  R: IF THE RESPONDENT INDICATES MORE THAN ONE, PROMPT THEM TO SELECT JUST ONE E THEY USUALLY RECEIVE CARE.)		
CATI	02 A hos 03 An ur 04 A clin	ctor's office or health center, including by phone or video call, spital emergency room, gent care center, including by phone or video call, ic in a pharmacy or grocery store, or, e other place		
		T NOW ER NOT TO SAY		
	Where does {CH_NAME} usually receive care or advice about their health?			
CAWI		loctor's office or health center, including by phone or video call		
	<ul> <li>A hospital emergency room</li> <li>An urgent care center, including by phone or video call</li> <li>A clinic in a pharmacy or grocery store</li> <li>Some other place</li> </ul>			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		J108		

# Care Coordination

J108	J108			
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI		mong di YES NO	st 12 months, was there a time you needed professional help arranging or coordinating ifferent health care providers and services that {CH_NAME} uses?	
	99		R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI			st 12 months, was there a time you needed professional help arranging or coordinating ifferent health care providers and services that {CH_NAME} uses?	
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTION TYPE		Ε	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			Removed skip pattern used in previous years, expanded who will see this question (used to only ask if had a personal doctor (removed) and had difficulty communicating or needed prescription medicines, special therapy, or treatment/counseling for a behavioral/physical/mental condition)	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NO	OTES			
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			If J108 = 01: J108B, Else: f_UTLZ_CHLD	

J108B	J108B			
ASK		If J108 = 01		
	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , how often did you get as much help as you needed with arranging or coordinating care for {CH_NAME}? Would you say			
САТІ	01 Alway 02 Usual 03 Some 04 Rarely 05 Never	ly times y, or		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	coordinating 01 Alway 02 Usual 03 Some 04 Rarely 05 Never	ly times /		
	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		If J108B = (03, 04, 05): f_J108B_RS, Else: f_UTLZ_CHLD		

#### f J108B RS J108B\_RS\_1 / J108B\_RS\_2 / J108B\_RS\_3 / J108B\_RS\_4 / J108B\_RS\_5 If J108B = (03, 04, 05)Why did you not get all the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH\_NAME}? For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW PREFER NOT TO SAY 99 CATI **ROW ITEMS:** (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH NAME} a. because...) You did not have a care coordinator? [J108B RS 1] b. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH\_NAME} because...) You were not sure how to contact the care coordinator? [J108B\_RS\_2] (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH NAME} c. because...) You tried but could not get in contact with the care coordinator? [J108B RS 3] d. (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH NAME} because...) The care coordinator was not able to help with what you needed? [J108B\_RS\_4] (IF NEEDED: Did you not get the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH\_NAME} e. because of...) Another reason? [J108B RS 5] Why did you not get all the help you needed arranging or coordinating care for {CH\_NAME}? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason. **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Yes CAWI 02 Nο **ROW ITEMS:** a. I did not have a care coordinator [J108B\_RS\_1] b. I was not sure how to contact the care coordinator [J108B RS 2] I tried but could not get in contact with the care coordinator [J108B RS 3] c. The care coordinator was not able to help with what I needed [J108B\_RS\_4] d. Another reason not specified above [J108B\_RS\_5] e. **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid **FILLS NOTES** New for 2023 instrument HARD CHECK SOFT CHECK **CATI NOTES CAWI NOTES PAPER QNUM NEXT** f\_UTLZ\_CHLD

	f_UTLZ_CHLD UTLZ_CHLD_1 / UTLZ_CHLD_2 / UTLZ_CHLD_3				
ASK	HLD_1 / UTLZ_	If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0			
	During the past 12 months, did {CH_NAME} see a doctor or other healthcare provider				
САТІ	COLUMN HEADERS: 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
<b>5</b>	provid b. (IF NE	EEDED: <b>During the past 12 months</b> , did {CH_NAME} see a doctor or other healthcare der) In-person? <b>[UTLZ_CHLD_1]</b> EEDED: <b>During the past 12 months</b> , did {CH_NAME} see a doctor or other healthcare der) By audio-only call without video? <b>[UTLZ_CHLD_2]</b>			
	c. (IF NE	EEDED: <b>During the past 12 months</b> , did {CH_NAME} see a doctor or other healthcare der) By audio and video call? <b>[UTLZ_CHLD_3]</b>			
	During the past 12 months, did {CH_NAME} see a doctor or other healthcare provider?				
CAWI	COLUMN HEA 01 Yes 02 No	ADERS:			
	b. By au	rson [UTLZ_CHLD_1] Idio-only call without video [UTLZ_CHLD_2] Idio and video call [UTLZ_CHLD_3]			
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button grid			
FILLS					
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument			
HARD C	CHECK				
SOFT CI	HECK				
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER	QNUM	INTER CHIP 2 OF STREET CHIP 2 OF STREET			
NEXT		If UTLZ_CHLD_2 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_3 = 01: M131C_Tele, Else, if UTLZ_CHLD_1 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_2 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_3 = 01 : M130, Else, If I90A > 1: M135, Else: VACRC_C_FLU			

M131C_Tele						
ASK		If UTLZ_CHLD_2 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_3 =01				
	provider care	This next question asks you about telehealth. Telehealth lets a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider care for you without an in-person office visit. Telehealth appointments are usually done online using a computer, tablet, or smartphone, or by phone.				
CATI		<b>During the past 12 months</b> , how many times has {CH_NAME} had a <b>telehealth</b> visit with a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider? Would you say				
CATT	02 1-2 ti 03 3-6 ti	1-2 times 3 3-6 times, or				
CAWI	This next question asks you about telehealth. Telehealth lets a doctor, nurse, or other healthcare provider care for you without an in-person office visit. Telehealth appointments are usually done onlin (using a computer, tablet, or smartphone) or by phone.  During the past 12 months, how many times has {CH_NAME} had a telehealth visit with a doctor, nurse.					
C	or other heal	thcare provider?				
	02					
QUEST	ION TYPE	Radio button				
FILLS						
NOTES		From 2021 instrument, modified for 2023 instrument				
HARD CHECK						
SOFT CHECK						
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER QNUM						
NEXT		M130				

## Well-baby Checkup

M130			
ASK			If UTLZ_CHLD_1 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_2 = 01 or UTLZ_CHLD_3 = 01
	{M130FILL}		
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI	{M130FILL}		
CAWI	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTI	ION TY	PE	Radio button
FILLS			IF I90A = 0, M130FILL = "Since their birth, did {CH_NAME} receive a well-baby checkup, that is a general checkup when they were not sick or injured?"  IF I90A = (1-6), M130FILL = "During the past 12 months, did {CH_NAME} receive a well-child checkup, that is a general checkup when they were not sick or injured?"  Else, M130FILL = "During the past 12 months, did {CH_NAME} receive a general checkup, that is a checkup when they were not sick or injured?"
NOTES			
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		_	If I90A > 1: M135, Else: VACRC_C_FLU

## Dental Care

M135			
ASK		If I90A > 1	
	About how long has it been since {CH_NAME} last visited a dentist? Would you say  O1 Within the last 12 months,		
CATI		than 12 months ago, or	
	03 Has {C	CH_NAME} never been to a dentist?	
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	About how long has it been since {CH_NAME} last visited a dentist?		
CAVVI	-	n the last 12 months	
	02 More than 12 months ago		
OUESTI	03 {CH_N ON TYPE	IAME} has never been to a dentist  Radio button	
FILLS	ONTIFL	Naulo Button	
NOTES			
HARD C	`HFCK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		VACRC_C_FLU	

## Vaccines

VACRC_C_FLU				
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI		We would now like to ask you a couple of questions about vaccines for your child.  During the past 12 months, has {CH_NAME} had a shot or vaccine for the flu?		
	01 02 98	YES NO DON'1	Γ KNOW	
	99			
CAWI	During the past 12 months, has {CH_NAME} had a shot or vaccine for the flu?			
	01 02 98	Yes No Don't	know	
QUESTI	ION TYP	E	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument	
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			f_VACRC_C_EVR	

_	RC_C_EVR	RC_C_EVR2 / VACRC_C_EVR3 / VACRC_C_EVR4 / VACRC_C_EVR5 / VACRC_C_EVR6
ASK	_C_EVNI / VAC	If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0
	COLUMN HEA 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'	T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CATI	<ul> <li>ROW ITEMS:</li> <li>a. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) Chickenpox, that is, Varicella? [VACRC_C_EVR1]</li> <li>b. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) MMR, that is, Measles, Mump Rubella? [VACRC_C_EVR2]</li> <li>c. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) Polio? [VACRC_C_EVR3]</li> <li>d. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) DTaP or Tdap, that is, Tetanus Diphtheria, Pertussis? [VACRC_C_EVR4]</li> <li>e. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) HPV, that is, Human Papillom [VACRC_C_EVR5]</li> <li>f. (IF NEEDED: Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for) COVID-19? [VACRC_C_EVR6]</li> </ul>	
CAWI	Has {CH_NAME} ever had a shot or vaccine for any of the following?  COLUMN HEADERS: 01	
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button grid
FILLS		Liv. 6 2000 i
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument Randomize the order of the rows in the grid on CATI and CAWI. Do not keep the lettering in the rows.
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		CAWI: No error message when missing.
CATINOTES		
CAWI NOTES		
PAPER	QNUM	
NEXT		f_VAC_C_HES

### f VAC C HES VAC\_C\_HES1 / VAC\_C\_HES2 / VAC\_C\_HES3 / VAC\_C\_HES4 / VAC\_C\_HES5 / VAC\_C\_HES6 / VAC\_C\_HES7 If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0 ASK Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the following vaccines? Would you say very hesitant, somewhat hesitant, not that hesitant, or not at all hesitant? (IF NEEDED: READ RESPONSE OPTIONS VERY HESITANT, SOMEWHAT HESITANT, NOT THAT HESITANT, OR NOT AT ALL HESITANT) **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 **VERY HESITANT** 02 **SOMEWHAT HESITANT** 03 NOT THAT HESITANT 04 **NOT AT ALL HESITANT** 98 DON'T NOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY CATI **ROW ITEMS:** a. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) Flu? [VAC\_C\_HES1] b. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) Chickenpox, that is, Varicella? [VAC C HES2] (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) MMR, that is, Measles, Mumps, Rubella? [VAC\_C\_HES3] d. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) Polio? [VAC C HES4] e. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) DTaP/Tdap, that is, Tetanus, Diphtheria, Pertussis? [VAC\_C\_HES5] f. (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) HPV, that is, Human Papillomavirus? [VAC C HES6] (IF NEEDED: Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the vaccine for...) COVID-19? [VAC\_C\_HES7] Currently, how hesitant are you about the children in your household receiving the following vaccines? **COLUMN HEADERS:** 01 Very hesitant 02 Somewhat hesitant 03 Not that hesitant Ω4 Not at all hesitant CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** a. Flu [VAC C HES1] b. Chickenpox (Varicella) [VAC C HES2] c. MMR (Measles, Mumps, Rubella) [VAC\_C\_HES3] d. Polio [VAC\_C\_HES4] e. DTaP/Tdap (Tetanus, Diphtheria, Pertussis) [VAC\_C\_HES5] HPV (Human Papillomavirus) [VAC\_C\_HES6] COVID-19 [VAC\_C\_HES7] **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid

**FILLS** 

NOTES	New for 2023 instrument Randomize the order of the rows in the grid for CATI and CAWI. Do not keep the lettering in the rows.
HARD CHECK	
SOFT CHECK	CAWI: No error message when missing.
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	
PAPER QNUM	
NEXT	0139_1

## **SECTION N: CHILD UNMET HEALTH NEEDS**

O139_1	0139_1		
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	not {CH_NA	These next questions ask about different types of care {CH_NAME} may have needed and whether or not {CH_NAME} was able to get this needed care.  {O139FILL} a time when {CH_NAME} needed dental care?	
CATI	01 YES 02 NO		
		N'T KNOW FER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	These next questions ask about different types of care {CH_NAME} may have needed and whether or not {CH_NAME} was able to get this needed care.  {O139FILL} a time when {CH_NAME} needed dental care?  O1 Yes, {CH_NAME} needed dental care  O2 No, {CH_NAME} did not need dental care		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS		If I90A = 0, O139FILL = "Has there been", Else: O139FILL = "During the past 12 months, was there"	
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER	QNUM		
NEXT		If O139_1 = 01: O139_2, Else if I90A > 11: O139_MH_1, Else: ACE_3	

O139_2	0139_2		
ASK			If O139_1 = 01
	Was {	CH_NAN	ME} able to <b>get</b> the dental care that they needed?
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99		r not to say
CAWI	Was {CH_NAME} able to <b>get</b> the dental care that they needed?		ME} able to <b>get</b> the dental care that they needed?
CAWI			CH_NAME} got the dental care needed H_NAME} <b>did not get</b> the dental care needed
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button
FILLS	FILLS		
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	НЕСК		
CATI NO	CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT			If 0139_2 = 02: f_UM_DT_RS_C, Else if I90A > 11: O139_MH_1, Else: ACE_3

ASK		If 0139 2 = 02
CATI	statement  COLUMN F 01 YES 02 NO 98 DO 99 PRI  ROW ITEM a. (IF N beca [UN c. (IF N beca [UN d. (IF N beca [UN d. (IF N	S ON'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY
CAWI	(IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UNMT_DNTL_RS_C6]  Why did {CH_NAME} not get the dental care they needed during the past 12 months? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason.  COLUMN HEADERS: 01	
OUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button grid [UNMT_DNTL_RS_C6]
FILLS	OIT TITL	The section give
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument If UNMT_DNTL_RS_C5=01, display UNMT_DNTL_RS_C6 on the next screen.
HARD CHECK		
HARD C	HECK	1

CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason {CHI_NAME} did not receive dental care"  Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason {CH_NAME} did not get dental care.
PAPER QNUM	
NEXT	If I90A > 11: O139_MH_1, Else: ACE_3

O139_MH_1		
ASK		If I90A > 11
	<b>During the past 12 months</b> , was there a time when {CH_NAME} <b>needed</b> mental or emotion or counseling services?	
CATI	01 YES 02 NO	
		F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY
CAWI	During the past 12 months, was there a time when {CH_NAME} needed mental or emotional health care or counseling services?  O1 Yes, {CH_NAME} needed mental or emotional health care or counseling O2 No, {CH_NAME} did not need mental or emotional health care or counseling	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		
PAPER QNUM		
NEXT		If O139_MH_1 = 01: O139_MH_2, Else: ACE_3

O139_MH_2			
ASK		If O139_MH_1 = 01	
	Was {CH_NA needed?	ME} able to <b>get</b> the mental or emotional health care or counseling services that they	
CATI	01 YES, 02 NO		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
Was {CH_NAME} able to <b>get</b> the mental or emotional health care or counseling servineeded?			
	<ul> <li>Yes, {CH_NAME} got the mental or emotional health care or counseling needed</li> <li>No, {CH_NAME} did not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling needed</li> </ul>		
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CI	НЕСК		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		If 0139_MH_2 = 02: f_UM_MT_RS_C, Else: ACE_3	

#### f UM MT RS C UM\_MT\_RS\_C1 / UM\_MT\_RS\_C2 / UM\_MT\_RS\_C3 / UM\_MT\_RS\_C4 / UM\_MT\_RS\_C5 / UM\_MT\_RS\_C6 ASK If 0139 MH 2 = 02 Why did {CH\_NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services they needed during the past 12 months? For each statement I read, please tell me yes or no. COLUMN HEADERS: 01 YES 02 NO 98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY **ROW ITEMS:** а (IF NEEDED: Did {CH\_NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services they needed during the past 12 months because...) You thought it would cost too much? CATI [UM\_MT\_RS\_C1] h. (IF NEEDED: Did {CH NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services they needed during the past 12 months because...) {CH NAME} did not have transportation to or from appointments? [UM\_MT\_RS\_C2] (IF NEEDED: Did {CH NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services c. they needed during the past 12 months because...) The provider was not available when {CH NAME} needed to go? [UM\_MT\_RS\_C3] d. (IF NEEDED: Did {CH NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services they needed during the past 12 months because...) You could not find a provider who would accept {CH NAME}'s insurance? [UM MT RS C4] (IF NEEDED: Did {CH NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services e. they needed during the past 12 months because of...) Another reason? [UM MT RS C5] (IF NEEDED: Please tell me the other reason.) [UM\_MT\_RS\_C6] Why did {CH NAME} not get the mental or emotional health care or counseling services they needed during the past 12 months? Please select "yes" or "no" for each reason. COLUMN HEADERS: 01 Yes 02 No CAWI **ROW ITEMS:** a. I thought it would cost too much [UNMT MTL RS C1] {CH\_NAME} did not have transportation to or from appointments [UNMT\_MTL\_RS\_C2] b. The provider was not available when {CH NAME} needed to go [UNMT\_MTL\_RS\_C3] c. d. I could not find a provider who would accept {CH\_NAME}'s insurance [UNMT\_MTL\_RS\_C4] Another reason not listed [UNMT MTL RS C5] e. Please specify the other reason: [UNMT\_MTL\_RS\_C6] **QUESTION TYPE** Radio button grid FILLS New for 2023 instrument **NOTES** If UM MT RS C5=01, display UM MT RS C6 on the next screen. HARD CHECK

SOFT CHECK	
CATI NOTES	
CAWI NOTES	Accessibility label for "other, specify" field should read "Please specify the other reason {CHI_NAME} did not receive mental or emotional health care" Short Text: Select yes or no for each reason {CH_NAME} did not receive mental or emotional health care.
PAPER QNUM	
NEXT	ACE_3

### **SECTION O: CHILD HEALTH RISKS**

ACE_3			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	The next questions are about events that may have happened during {CH_NAME}'s life. These things can happen in any family, but some people may feel uncomfortable with these questions. You may skip any questions you do not want to answer. Please remember your personal information will not be shared with anyone and you will not be identified.		
CATI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> experienced parents or guardians going through a divorce or separation?		
	01 YES 02 NO		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	happen in an questions yo with anyone	stions are about events that may have happened during {CH_NAME}'s life. These things can y family, but some people may feel uncomfortable with these questions. You may skip any u do not want to answer. Please remember your personal information will not be shared and you will not be identified.  If your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} ever experienced parents or guardians going through a paration?	
	01 Yes 02 No		
QUESTIC	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWINOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		ACE_4	

ACE_4							
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0				
САТІ		Has {CH_NAME} ever experienced the death of a parent or guardian?					
	-	(INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)					
		YES NO					
		_	DN'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> experienced the death of a parent or guardian?						
	_	Yes No					
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button				
FILLS							
NOTES							
HARD CHECK							
SOFT CHECK							
CATI NOTES							
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER QNUM							
NEXT			ACE_5				

ACE_5			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI	Has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> experienced a parent or guardian serving time in jail <b>after</b> {CH_NAME} was bor (INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR TH BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)  01 YES		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> experienced a parent or guardian serving time in jail <b>after</b> {CH_NAME} was born?		
	01 Yes 02 No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		ACE_6	

ACE_6					
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0			
САТІ	Has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> seen or heard parents or adults slap, hit, kick, punch one another in the home? (INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)				
	01 YES 02 NO				
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> seen or heard parents or adults slap, hit, kick, punch one another in the home?				
	01 Yes 02 No				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button			
FILLS					
NOTES					
HARD CHECK					
SOFT CHECK					
CATI NOTES					
CAWI NOTES					
PAPER QNUM					
NEXT		ACE_7			

ACE_7			
ASK	ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0
САТІ	Has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> been the victim of violence or witnessed violence in their neighborhood?  (INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)		
	01 02	YES NO	
			r not to say
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> been the victim of violence or witnessed violence in their neighborhood?		
	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTI	ON TYP	E	Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD C	HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		
NEXT			ACE_8

ACE_8				
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI	(INTERVIEWE		E} <b>ever</b> lived with anyone who was mentally ill, suicidal, or severely depressed? R: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE R KNOWLEDGE.)	
CATT	01 02	YES NO		
	98 99	_	KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Has {CH_NAME} ever lived with anyone who was mentally ill, suicidal, or severely depressed?			
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	Ε	Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			ACE_9	

ACE_9			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
CATI	Has {CH_NAME} ever lived with anyone who had a problem with alcohol or drugs?  (INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)  01 YES 02 NO		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> lived with anyone who had a problem with alcohol or drugs?  O1 Yes O2 No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		ACE_10	

ACE_10				
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0		
	Has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> been treated or judged unfairly because of their race or ethnic group?			
CATI		(INTERVIEWER: IF THE RESPONDENT IS NOT SURE, LET THEM KNOW THAT WE ARE LOOKING FOR THE BEST OF THEIR KNOWLEDGE.)		
	01 YE 02 NO			
		N'T KNOW EFER NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	To the best of your knowledge, has {CH_NAME} <b>ever</b> been treated or judged unfairly because of their race or ethnic group?			
	01 Ye 02 No			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		If 2 or more of (ACE_3, ACE_4, ACE_5, ACE_6, ACE_7, ACE_8, ACE_9, ACE_10) = 01: CNTCT_ACES, Else: TN_ALC		

CNTCT_ACES				
ASK		If 2 or more of (ACE_3, ACE_4, ACE_5, ACE_6, ACE_7, ACE_8, ACE_9, ACE_10) = 01		
	Thank you for your responses. Is it okay if we contact you with follow-up questions for an additional study related to these types of events?			
CATI	01 YES 02 NO			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY			
CAWI	Thank you for your responses. Is it okay if we contact you with follow-up questions for an additional study related to these types of events?			
	01 Yes 02 No			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		TN_ALC		

# Substance Use

TN_ALC				
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0		
	SUBSTANCE USE			
		Now I have a few questions about teenage substance use in your community.		
	How concerned are you about teenage <b>alcohol use</b> in your community? Would you say			
CATI	01 Very concerned 02 Somewhat concerned 03 Not very concerned, or 04 Not at all concerned			
		r know Er not to say		
CAWI	How concerns 01 Very c 02 Some 03 Not ve	a few questions about teenage substance use in your community.  ed are you about teenage <b>alcohol use</b> in your community?  concerned what concerned ery concerned call concerned		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT		TN_TBC		

TN_TBC				
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	How concerned are you about teenage <b>cigarette smoking</b> in your community? Would you say			
	01	Very c	oncerned	
CATI	02	Somev	what concerned	
CATI	03	Not ve	ry concerned, or	
	04	Not at	all concerned	
			KNOW	
	99	PREFE	R NOT TO SAY	
	How concerned are you about teenage cigarette smoking in your community?			
CAWI	01 Very c		oncerned	
	02	Somev	what concerned	
	03	Not ve	ery concerned	
			all concerned	
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES			New for 2023 instrument	
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			TN_ECG	

TN_ECG				
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0		
	How concerned are you about teenage <b>electronic cigarette use or vaping</b> in your community?  (IF NEEDED: REPEAT THE RESPONSE OPTIONS WITH "Would you say")			
CATI	02 SOME 03 NOT V 04 NOT A 98 DON'T	CONCERNED WHAT CONCERNED YERY CONCERNED IT ALL CONCERNED  KNOW R NOT TO SAY		
CAWI	How concerned are you about teenage electronic cigarette use or vaping in your community?			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument		
HARD C	HECK			
SOFT CH	HECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER (	QNUM			
NEXT		TN_MRJ		

TN_MRJ			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
		ed are you about teenage <b>marijuana use</b> in your community?	
CATI	02 SOME 03 NOT N 04 NOT A 98 DON'	CONCERNED WHAT CONCERNED /ERY CONCERNED, OR AT ALL CONCERNED  F KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	How concerned are you about teenage <b>marijuana use</b> in your community?		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES		New for 2023 instrument	
HARD C	HECK		
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		P149	

## **SECTION P: CHILD DEMOGRAPHICS**

P149				
ASK			If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	DEMOGRAPHICS			
	The next	few o	questions are just for general classification purposes.	
CATI	Is {CH_N	IAME}	of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin?	
		/ES NO		
			KNOW R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	The next few questions are just for general classification purposes.  Is {CH_NAME} of Hispanic, Latino, or Spanish origin?			
		res No		
QUESTI	ON TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS				
NOTES	NOTES			
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			f_P150	

f_P150 P150_1 / P150_2 / P150_3 / P150_4 / P150_5 / P150_6 / P150_97			
ASK		If HH = 01 AND S12 > 0	
	African Amer	more of the following would you say is {CH_NAME}'s race? Are they White, Black or ican, Asian, Native American, American Indian, or Alaskan Native, Native Hawaiian or Pacific anic, Latino, or Spanish, or some other race I have not mentioned? Please choose all that	
	(INTERVIEWE	R: CODE ALL THAT APPLY)	
CATI	01 WHITE [S17_1] 02 BLACK OR AFRICAN AMERICAN [S17_2] 03 ASIAN [S17_3] 04 NATIVE AMERICAN, AMERICAN INDIAN, OR ALASKAN NATIVE [S17_4] 05 NATIVE HAWAIIAN OR PACIFIC ISLANDER [S17_5] 06 HISPANIC, LATINO, SPANISH [S17_6] 97 OTHER [S17_97]		
		T KNOW ER NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Which one or more of the following would you say is {CH_NAME}'s race? Select all that apply.  O1 White [P150_1] O2 Black or African American [P150_2] O3 Asian [P150_3] O4 Native American, American Indian, or Alaskan Native [P150_4] O5 Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander [P150_5] O6 Hispanic, Latino, Spanish [P150_6] O7 Some other race [P150_97]		
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Checkbox	
FILLS			
NOTES		CATI: 98 and 99 cannot be selected with any of the other options. CAWI: Code each variable as 1 if checked, 0 if not checked.	
HARD C	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		If CAWI and Missing, Display: "Missing Response: You did not select a response. Please select at least one response. To skip the question, please press NEXT a second time."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWIN	IOTES		
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		If !(G71 = 01 & I90B in (01,02)): P151, Else if I90A >= 6: PL125A2P, Else: INCENT	

P151				
ASK	ASK		If !(G71 =01 & I90B in (01,02))	
	Are either of {		CH_NAME}'s parents employed?	
CATI	02 98	NO DON'	T KNOW	
	99		R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	Are ei	Are either of {CH_NAME}'s parents employed?		
	01 02	Yes No		
QUESTI	ON TYP	PE	Radio button	
FILLS	FILLS			
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CI	SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM				
NEXT			If I90A >= 6: PL125A2P, Else: INCENT	

## Weight and Height

PL125A2P			
ASK		If I90A >= 6	
	WEIGHT AND	HEIGHT	
CATI	How much do	es {CH_NAME} weigh now?	
<b>G</b> ,		- KNOW	
		R NOT TO SAY	
CAWI	How much do	es {CH_NAME} weigh now?	
	Pour	nds (1-700)	
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric	
FILLS			
NOTES		Range: 1-700	
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE SOFT-CHECK MESSAGE OF: "Weight, in pounds, is missing or invalid. Please enter a number between 1 and 700. To skip this question, please delete all characters in the text box and select NEXT."	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter {CH_NAME}'s weight in pounds.	
PAPER QNUM			
NEXT		f_PL125A1	

_	f_PL125A1 PL125AP_F / PL125AP_I					
ASK	/ 1 L1L3/	If I90A >= 6				
	How tall is {CH	I_NAME} now?				
CATI	Feet <b>[PL1</b>	25AP_F]Inches [PL125AP _I]				
		KNOW 98 DON'T KNOW R NOT TO SAY 99 PREFER NOT TO SAY				
CAWI	How tall is {CH_NAME} now?					
	Feet <b>[PL1</b>	25AP_F]Inches [PL125AP _I]				
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Numeric				
FILLS						
NOTES		PL125AP_F: Range 1-8 PL125AP_I: Range 0-11				
HARD C	HECK					
SOFT CHECK		IF CAWI AND PL125AP_F OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE MESSAGE OF:  "Please enter a number between 1 and 8."  IF CAWI AND PL125AP_I OUTSIDE OF RANGE OR MISSING, DISPLAY THE MESSAGE OF:  "Please enter a number between 0 and 11."				
CATI NOTES						
CAWI NOTES						
PAPER QNUM						
NEXT		INCENT				

## **CLOSING**

INCENT			
ASK		ASK ALL	
CATI	CLOSING  Thank you for completing the survey. To thank you for your participation, we would like to send you an electronic gift card for \${INCENTIVE3}  Would you prefer to receive an electronic gift card via email, a mailed check, or do you not want a gift card or check?  O1 YES, RESPONDENT WILL PROVIDE THEIR EMAIL ADDRESS O2 NO, RESPONDENT WOULD PREFER TO RECEIVE A CHECK INSTEAD OF AN ELECTRONIC GIFT CARD O3 NO, RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT TO RECEIVE A GIFT CARD OR A CHECK		
CAWI	Thank you for completing the survey. To thank you for your participation, we would like to send you an electronic gift card for \${INCENTIVE3}.  Would you provide your email address to receive your electronic gift card?  1 Yes, I will provide my email address  2 No, I would prefer to receive a check instead of an electronic gift card		
QUESTION TYPE		lo NOT want to receive a gift card or a check  Radio button	
FILLS		CREATE INCENTIVE3:  IF HH=01 & CHILD_INCENT = 1: INCENTIVE3 = INCENTIVE+INCENTIVE2  ELSE: INCENTIVE3 = INCENTIVE	
NOTES			
HARD C	HECK	REQUIRED; NEED HARD CHECK MESSAGE	
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NO	OTES	Question stem is different from CAWI	
CAWI N	OTES	Question stem is different from CATI	
PAPER QNUM		Q150  Note that the PAPI question wording is different:  Please select how you would like to receive your \$10 token of appreciation in the mail:  Physical Visa Gift Card  Check	
NEXT		If INCENT = 01: f_IEMAIL, Else, if INCENT = 02: CHECK, Else: THANKS	

f_IEMAIL IEMAIL1 / IEMAIL2			
ASK		If INCENT = 01	
CATI	-	email address? [IEMAIL1] e electronic gift card is sent to the right email address, please tell me your email address e: [IEMAIL2]	
CAWI			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	abc@xyz.com) Text entry (email)	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK		REQUIRED; IF MISSING OR INVALID: "Email address is missing or invalid. In order to send you the electronic incentive we need your email address (abc@xyz.com). If you do not wish to provide your email address, please click Back and select a different incentive option."	
SOFT CH	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Q144	
NEXT		CATI:  IF IEMAIL1 != IEMAIL2: EMAILCHECK,  ELSE: EMAILTHANKS  CAWI: EMAIL2	

EMAIL2			
ASK		If INCENT = 01	
CATI	[NOT IN CATI	]	
CAWI	address by er	e are sending the electronic gift card to the right email address, please confirm your email attering it a second time:	
QUEST	I ION TYPE	(abc@xyz.com)  Text entry (email)	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK		REQUIRED; IF MISSING OR INVALID: "Email address is missing or invalid. In order to send you the electronic incentive we need your email address (abc@xyz.com). If you do not wish to provide your email address, please click Back and select a different incentive option."	
SOFT C	HECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If EMAIL2 != EMAIL1: EMAILCHECK, Else: EMAILTHANKS	

EMAILCHECK				
ASK		If EMAIL2 != EMAIL1		
САТІ	INTERVIEWER: THE EMAILS YOU ENTERED DO NOT MATCH. PLEASE CLICK "NEXT" TO RE-ENTER THE EMAIL ADDRESS.  01 Next (GO BACK TO EMAIL1)			
CAWI	The emails you entered do not match. Please click "Next" to re-enter your email address.  O1 Next (GO BACK TO EMAIL1)			
QUESTION TYPE				
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	HECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT				

CHECK	СНЕСК			
ASK		If INCENT = 02		
САТІ	We can send you a check to thank you for taking part in this survey. In order to mail your check, we need to collect your full name and mailing address. This information will not be connected with your answers in the survey.  Would you like us to send you a check?			
CATI		01 YES, RESPONDENT WOULD LIKE THE CHECK 02 NO, RESPONDENT DOES NOT WANT THE CHECK		
CAWI	to collect you in the survey. Would you lik 01 Yes, I woul	We can send you a check to thank you for taking part in this survey. In order to mail your check, we need to collect your full name and mailing address. This information will not be connected with your answers in the survey.  Would you like us to send you a check?  Of Yes, I would like the check  Of No, I do not want the check		
QUESTI	ION TYPE	Radio button		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWIN	IOTES			
PAPER	QNUM	Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If CHECK = 01 and HH = 02 and CAWI: NAME_CNFRM, Else if CHECK = 01 and HH = 02 and CATI: MNAME_CNFRM, Else if CHECK = 01 and HH = 01: MNAME, Else: THANKS		

NAME_	NAME_CNFRM		
ASK		If CHECK = 01 and HH = 02 and CAWI	
CATI	[Not on CATI]		
CAWI	Is your name {FULLNAME}? We need this information to send you your check.  01 Yes 02 No		
QUESTION TYPE		Radio button	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER (	QNUM	Not on PAPI	
NEXT		If NAME_CNFRM = 02: MNAME, Else: MNAME_CNFRM	

MNAME		
ASK		If NAME_CNFRM = 02 or (CHECK = 01 and HH = 01)
CATI	[Not on CATI]	
CAWI	What is your full name? We must have your full name in order to send you a check	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Text entry
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI
NEXT		If HH = 02: MNAME_CNFRM, Else: f_ADDRESS

MNAME_CNFRM				
ASK		If CHECK = 01 and HH = 02		
		d like to verify the name and address we have on file to ensure you will receive your check. nd address we have on file are:		
	{FULLNAME {ADDRESS}	{FULLNAME} {ADDRESS}		
CATI		mation correct? We must have your full name in order to send you a check.		
	02 NO, 98 DON	INFO IS CORRECT INFO IS INCORRECT IYT KNOW USED		
	Now I would like to verify the address we have on file to ensure you will receive your check. The address we have on file is:  {ADDRESS}			
CAWI	Is this information correct?			
	01 Yes, this information is correct 02 No, this information is incorrect			
QUESTI	ON TYPE	Text entry		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD CHECK				
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER	QNUM	Not on PAPI		
NEXT		If MNAME_CNFRM = 02: f_ADDRESS Else: ADDRTHANKS		

f_ADDRESS MNAME / ADDR1 / ADDR2 / ICITY / ISTATE / ZIP		
ASK		If (CHECK = 01 and HH = 01) or if MNAME_CNFRM = 02
		for your contact information to send you your \${INCENTIVE3} check in the mail. This vill not be connected with your answers in the survey.
CATI	FULL I ADDR ADDR CITY STATE ZIP	ESS [ADDR1]  ESS2 [ADDR2]  [ICITY]
CAWI	information w	for your contact information to send you your \${INCENTIVE3} check in the mail. This vill not be connected with your answers in the survey.
	Addre Aparti City State ZIP	
QUESTI	ON TYPE	ISTATE: Autofill with Ohio ZIP: Numeric All others: Text entry
FILLS		,
NOTES		CATI: MNAME: 50 character limit ADDR1: 50 character limit ADDR2: 50 character limit ICITY: 50 character limit ISTATE: Autofill with Ohio ZIP: 5 digit text box  CAWI: ADDR1, ADDR2, ICITY, ISTATE, and ZIP use API.
HARD C	CHECK	
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI N		Short Text Address: Enter your street address Short Text Apartment: Enter your apartment or lot number, if you have one City: Enter your City State: Enter your State ZIP: Enter your zip code
PAPER (	QNUM	Q149
NEXT		ADDRTHANKS

EMAILTHANKS				
ASK		If INCENT = 01		
САТІ	the approxim in our survey participating	Thank you for providing your e-mail address. You will receive an e-mail shortly that will inform you of the approximate delivery time of your electronic gift card. We appreciate your willingness to participate in our survey. You may need to check your junk mail folder for an email titled "Thank you for participating in the Ohio Medicaid Assessment Survey."		
CAWI	you of the ap	Thank you for providing us with your e-mail address. You will receive an e-mail shortly that will inform you of the approximate delivery time of your electronic gift card. We appreciate your willingness to participate in our survey. You may need to check your junk mail folder for an email titled "Thank you for participating in the Ohio Medicaid Assessment Survey."		
QUEST	ION TYPE	Informational		
FILLS				
NOTES		TITLE OF EMAIL HAS CHANGED. ALERT JERRY C. FOR PROGRAMMING		
HARD (	CHECK			
SOFT C	HECK			
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI		
NEXT		THANKS		

ADDRTHANKS		
ASK		If CHECK = 01
САТІ	Thank you for providing your information. It can take up to 4 weeks to receive the check. We appreciate your willingness to participate in our survey.  O1 NEXT	
CAWI	Thank you for providing us with your information. It can take up to 4 weeks to receive the check. We appreciate your willingness to participate in our survey.  O1 Next	
QUESTION TYPE		Informational
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD C	HECK	
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI (in Closing)
NEXT		THANKS

THANK	THANKS		
ASK			ASK ALL
	I wou quest		thank you again for your participation. Is it ok if we contact you with follow-up
CATI	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99		r not to say
CAWI	We w		to thank you again for your participation. Is it ok if we contact you with follow-up
	01 02	Yes No	
QUEST	QUESTION TYPE		Radio button
FILLS	FILLS		
NOTES			
HARD (	CHECK		
SOFT C	SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER	PAPER QNUM		Q143
NEXT			If If THANKS = 01 and HH = 01 and CHECK != 01: f_CONT_NAME, Else if THANKS = 01 and INCENT != 01: CONT_EMAIL1, Else if THANKS = 01: CONT_PHONE, Else: END_THANKS

f_CONT_NAME CONT_NAME_F / CONT_NAME_L		
ASK	<u>-</u>	If THANKS = 01 and HH = 01 and CHECK != 01
CATI	What is your first and last name?  FIRST NAME: [CONT_NAME_F] LAST NAME: [CONT_NAME_L]  98 DON'T KNOW	
CAWI	99 PREFER NOT TO SAY  What is your first and last name?  First name: [CONT_NAME_F] Last name: [CONT_NAME_L]	
QUESTION TYPE		Text entry
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		IF CONT_NAME_F IS MISSING: First Name is missing or invalid. Please enter the first name. To skip the question, please press NEXT a second time.  IF CONT_NAME_L IS MISSING: Last Name is missing or invalid. Please enter the last name. To skip the question, please press NEXT a second time.
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text FIRST NAME: Enter your first name. Short Text LAST NAME: Enter your last name.
PAPER QNUM		Q149
NEXT		If THANKS = 01 and INCENT != 01: CONTEMAIL1, Else if THANKS = 01: CONT_PHONE, Else: END_THANKS

CONTEMAIL1		
ASK		If THANKS = 01 and INCENT != 01
	What is your e	email address?
CATI		
		r know R not to say
CAWI	Please enter y	our email address:
	(;	abc@xyz.com)
QUESTION TYPE		Text entry (email)
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your email address.
PAPER QNUM		Q144
NEXT		If CONTEMAIL1 != missing: CONTEMAIL2, Else: CONT_PHONE

CONTEMAIL2		
ASK		If CONT_EMAIL1 != missing
CATI	To be sure we more time:	have the correct email address to contact you, please tell me your email address one
		T KNOW R NOT TO SAY
CAWI	To be sure we have the correct email address to contact you, please confirm your email address by entering it a second time: (abc@xyz.com)	
QUESTION TYPE		Text entry (email)
FILLS		
NOTES		
HARD CHECK		
SOFT CHECK		
CATI NOTES		
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your email address.
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI
NEXT		If CONTEMAIL2 != CONT_EMAIL1: EMAILCHECK, Else: CONT_PHONE

CONT_EMCHECK			
ASK		If CONT_EMAIL2 != CONT_EMAIL1	
САТІ	INTERVIEWER: THE EMAILS YOU ENTERED DO NOT MATCH. PLEASE CLICK "NEXT" TO RE-ENTER THE EMAIL ADDRESS.  01 Next (GO BACK TO CONT_EMAIL1)		
CAWI	The emails you entered do not match. Please click "Next" to re-enter your email address.  01 Next (GO BACK TO CONT_EMAIL1)		
QUESTION TYPE			
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI	
NEXT		CONT_PHONE	

CONT_PHONE			
ASK		If THANKS = 01	
	What is your	phone number?	
CATI			
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED		
CAWI	What is your	phone number?	
		_(########)	
QUESTION TYPE		Numeric (phone)	
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK		Phone number is missing or invalid. Please enter a 10 digit phone number with no special characters (#########).	
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES		Short Text: Enter your 10-digit phone number with no special characters.	
PAPER QNUM		Q145	
NEXT		If CONT_PHONE != missing: CONTACT_CELL, Else: CONT_METHOD	

CONTACT_CELL			
ASK			If CONT_PHONE != missing
CATI			none number?
	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99	F KNOW SED	
CAWI	Is this	a cell pl	none number?
	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTION TYPE		PE	Radio button
FILLS	FILLS		
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q146
NEXT			If CONTACT_CELL = 01: CONTACT_TEXT, Else: CONT_METHOD

CONTACT_TEXT			
ASK			If CONTACT_CELL = 01
CATI	May we text y		ou?
	01 02	YES NO	
	98 99	DON'T REFUS	KNOW SED
CAWI	May v	ve text y	ou?
	01 02	Yes No	
QUESTION TYPE		E	Radio button
FILLS			
NOTES			
HARD CHECK			
SOFT CHECK			
CATI NOTES			
CAWI NOTES			
PAPER QNUM			Q147
NEXT			CONT_METHOD

CONT_METHOD							
ASK			If THANKS = 01				
	What is your p		preferred method of contact? Would you say				
CATI	01 02 03	Email Call, or Text					
	98 DON'T KNOW 99 REFUSED						
CAWI	What is your preferred method of contact?						
	01 Email 02 Call 03 Text						
QUESTION TYPE		PE	Radio button				
FILLS							
NOTES							
HARD CHECK							
SOFT CHECK							
CATI NOTES							
CAWI NOTES							
PAPER QNUM			Q148				
NEXT			END_THANKS				

END_TI	END_THANKS			
ASK		ASK ALL		
CATI	Those are all the questions I have for you. I would like to thank you again for your participation.			
CAWI	Those are all the questions we have for you. We would like to thank you again for your participation.			
QUESTION TYPE		Informational		
FILLS				
NOTES				
HARD C	CHECK			
SOFT CHECK				
CATI NOTES				
CAWI NOTES				
PAPER QNUM		Not on PAPI (in Closing)		
NEXT				